REALIGNING CURRENT KNOWLEDGE-BASED APPROACHES TO HEPATITIS C VIRUS PREVENTION AMONG A DIVERSE SAMPLE OF

IMMIGRANTS IN NOVA SCOTIA, CANADA.

by

Lilian Aizeyosabor Omorefe

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts

at

Dalhousie University

Halifax, Nova Scotia

June 2021

Dalhousie University is located in Mi'kma'ki, the ancestral and unceded territory of the Mi'kmaq.

We are all Treaty people.

© Copyright by Lilian Aizeyosabor Omorefe, 2021

DEDICATION

To my twin daughters, Keeva & Karen, and my dear son Ede, for patiently allowing me to share family time to complete this thesis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES vi	i
ABSTRACTvi	ii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS USED	ʻiii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS is	X
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	L
1.1 STATEMENT OF PROBLEM	į
1.2 RESEARCH PURPOSE	2
1.3 SIGNIFICANCE OF THE STUDY	
1.4 RESEARCH QUESTIONS	
1.5 PHILOSOPHICAL FRAMEWORK	ì
1.6 LITERATURE REVIEW	ļ
1.6.1 Priority Population for HCV Prevention Needs in Canada	
1.6.2 Treatment of hepatitis C Virus Infection	ı
1.6.3 Approaches to Eliminate HCV Infection	}
1.6.4 Health Promotion Strategy to Prevent HCV Infection Among Immigrants 9)
1.7 GAPS IN EXISTING KNOWLEDGE	3
CHAPTER 2: CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	4
2.1 THE SOCIAL ECOLOGICAL MODEL	14
2.1.1 Intrapersonal (individual) Level	16
2.1.2 Interpersonal Level	17

2.1.3 Organizational or Institutional level
2.1.4 Community Level
2.1.5 Physical Environment
2.1.6 Cultural Level
2.1.7 Public Health Policy level
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY
3.1 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY
3.2 RESEARCH SETTING
3.3 SAMPLE SIZE
3.3.1 Sample Inclusion Criteria
3.3.2 Exclusion Criteria
3.4 PARTICIPANT RECRUITMENT
3.5 DATA COLLECTION
3.6 ETHICAL CONSIDERATION
3.6.1 Informed Consent
3.6.2 Anonymity
3.6.3 Privacy and Confidentiality
3.6.4 Compensation

3.7 QUALITATIVE DATA ANALYSIS	34
3.8 RESEARCHERS' POSITION	35
3.9 KNOWLEDGE TRANSFER, SHARING AND MOBILIZATION 3	36
3.9.1 Immigrants	;7
3.9.2 Immigrant Serving Agency	37
3.9.3 Academic Audience	37
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS	38
4.1 PARTICIPANTS CHARACTERISTICS	38
4.2 THEMATIC NARRATIVES	9
4.3 OVERARCHING THEME 1: BARRIERS TO HCV PREVENTION 3	39
4.3.1 Lack of Awareness of HCV Prevention	9
4.3.2 Lack of Access to Testing Centres	3
4.3.3 Language Barrier	4
4.3.4 Stigmatization	4
4.3.5 Immigrant Priority	4
4.3.6 Concern about Immigration Status	5
4.3.7 Financial Constraints	.5
4.3.8 Lack of Access to a Family Physician	15

4.3.9 Gender-based barrier to HCV Prevention
4.4 OVERARCHING THEME 2: CULTURALLY RELEVANT STRATEGIES
TO ADDRESS THE HCV PREVENTION NEEDS OF IMMIGRANTS 48
4.4.1 Training Immigrant Health Educators and Counsellors
4.4.2 Involve Immigrant Organizations in Raising Awareness of HCV 49
4.4.3 Immigrant Languages
4.4.4 Making HCV Testing Part of Routine Screening
4.4.5 Improving Awareness in Schools and Via social media
4.4.6 Awareness of Cultural Norms
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION
5.1 OVERARCHING THEME 1: BARRIERS TO HCV PREVENTION 54
5.1.1 Lack of Awareness of HCV Prevention
5.1.2 Lack of Access to HCV Testing Centres
5.1.3 Language Barrier
5.1.4 Lack of Awareness of HCP That HCV is Worth Discussing58
5.1.5 Stigmatization
5.1.6 Concern about Immigration Status60
5.1.7 Immigrants Priority and Financial Constraints
5.1.8 Gender-based Barrier to HCV Prevention

5.2 OVERARCHING THEME 2: CULTURALLY RELEVANT STRATEGIES

TO ADDRESS THE HCV PREVENTION NEEDS OF IMMIGRANTS 63
5.2.1 Training Immigrant Health Educators and Counsellors
5.2.2 Involve Immigrant Organizations in Raising Awareness of HCV64
5.2.3 Translation of HCV Prevention Information into Other Languages65
5.2.4 Cultural Norms
5.3 SIGNIFICANCE AND IMPLICATIONS FOR HEALTH PROMOTION 70
5.4 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY
5.5 FUTURE RESEARCH
REFERENCES74
APPENDIX A SUPPORT LETTER
APPENDIX B ETHICS APPROVAL LETTER88
APPENDIX C RECRUITMENT POSTER89
APPENDIX D INFORMED CONSENT FORM
APPENDIX E DEMOGRAPHIC SURVEY AND INTERVIEW QUESTION GUIDE100
APPENDIX F DEMOGRAPHIC SURVEY TABLE103

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Table of Analysis Through the SEM for Each Overarching and Sub-theme	69
Table 2: Participants Demographic Table	. 103

ABSTRACT

Hepatitis C Virus infection (HCV) disproportionately affects immigrants in Canada, particularly those that migrate from HCV endemic countries. This is an important health inequity that needs to be urgently addressed. Using qualitative research methods, this study explored the barriers and culturally relevant facilitators to HCV prevention among a diverse sample of immigrants in Nova Scotia. Study data was derived from ten immigrants who were registered clients of the Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia. In-depth interviews were held via Zoom and the thematic-narrative analysis was used to analyze the data.

Overarching themes and subthemes emerged from analysis of the transcripts, including key findings indicating that most participants had not heard of HCV prevention services since they arrived in Nova Scotia, and none have had the opportunity to access HCV prevention services. Recommendations were offered to help provide timely, culturally relevant, and accessible HCV prevention services for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS USED

HEP C Hepatitis C

HepNS Hepatitis Society of Nova Scotia

HCP Healthcare Provider

HCV Hepatitis C Virus

ISANS Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia

SEM Social Ecological Model

WHO World Health Organization

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The researcher is sincerely grateful to her supervisor, Dr. Jacqueline Gahagan, a professor of excellence, for playing the roles of a supervisor and a professional guide. I am fortunate to have come under your tutelage and guidance.

The researcher is highly grateful to her committee members, Dr. Eli Manning and Dr. Ingrid Waldron, for their great encouragement, support, time, guidance and feedback throughout the process and my external reader, Dr Audrey Steenbeek, for her very detailed contribution to this work.

The cooperation and assistance of the Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia (ISANS) is acknowledged and appreciated. Specifically, the researcher would like to profoundly thank the staff of the ISANS, Nabiha Atallah and Anthony Caldwell, for their tireless support to make this thesis a reality. They never delayed for a minute to reply to her numerous emails, especially when the need for a switch to online recruitment cropped up because of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The researcher would also like to acknowledge and thank all the study participants for their contributions to this thesis.

The researcher would like to express her appreciation to her friends, particularly Abieyuwa Olowu, Edith Uba, Tosin Udi, Amenze Ekunwe and Joseph Olowu, who provided academic, social and emotional support to her. It would have been impossible to complete this study without them.

Finally, the researcher is eternally grateful to her amazing Joseph Omorefe, MD., for being a father, friend, mentor, advocate, companion, and husband. Words are not sufficient to appreciate your love and unending encouragement and support.

The best gifts on earth, her twin daughters Keeva and Karen and son Ede are blessed forevermore for their patience, love, support and understanding all through the study period.

Most of all, the researcher is grateful to God for his daily love and care towards me and my family

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 STATEMENT OF PROBLEM

Hepatitis C is a blood-borne pathogen caused by the Hepatitis C Virus (HCV), which progresses slowly, usually over 20 or 30 years, and if left undiagnosed and untreated, can result in liver damage and death (Yu et al, 2013; Krajden et al, 2015; Tanveer, 2017; Caldwell, 2019). Most individuals with HCV infection remain asymptomatic after being infected, making early diagnosis and treatment difficult, but, essential (Caldwell, 2019). Currently, there is no vaccine for HCV and new infections occur disproportionately affects immigrants in Canada (Zimmerman et al., 2011; Trubnikov et al., 2011; Guerra et al., 2012; Greenaway et al., 2015; Greenaway et al., 2018; Krajden et al., 2018; The Public Health Agency of Canada, 2018).

However, what is worrisome to the researcher, is that from personal experience as a new immigrant in Canada, it was noteworthy, that there is no screening for HCV before and after arrival in the country (Greenaway et al. 2017). This, in turn, tends to leave immigrants susceptible to the spread of the virus (if infected with HCV), as they may be unaware of the steps necessary to prevent and treat HCV. Currently, no health promotion program or research study has focused on targeting immigrants from HCV endemic countries in Nova Scotia for HCV prevention interventions. Past studies and governmental interventions around HCV prevention have focused mainly on injection drug users and baby boomers; whereas immigrants have been identified as a priority population for HCV prevention needs in Canada, especially those that migrate from HCV endemic regions (Shah et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2012). This prompted me to find out the factors behind the missed opportunities for HCV prevention as well as culturally relevant strategies for prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada.

For this study, HCV prevention refers to awareness of HCV and steps taking to prevent the spread of the virus and specifically includes testing for HCV.

1.2 RESEARCH PURPOSE

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory study was to understand how to realign current, knowledge-based approaches to HCV prevention to better meet the awareness, testing, counselling and HCV treatment needs of immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada. Using interview data from a diverse sample of Nova Scotia-based immigrants, analysis was conducted to better understand the barriers to HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia as well as the relevance of existing HCV prevention plans already in place, to note gaps in current programming with an effort to ensure that such programs serve immigrants in culturally relevant ways to bridge the existing gap in research and knowledge efforts.

1.3 SIGNIFICANCE OF THE STUDY

This research is meant to help inform government, immigrant service agencies, community organizations and healthcare providers delivering services to immigrants on how to better achieve the triple goals of providing timely, accessible and culturally relevant HCV prevention services to immigrants in Nova Scotia through in-depth knowledge of the specific barriers to HCV prevention as well as facilitators to HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia. Also, findings from this research can help inform health policymakers on the need to realign current HCV prevention plans in other to improve immigrant's health outcomes through a uniquely suited HCV prevention policy. This can help to facilitate immigrants' timely access to the utilization of HCV prevention services, thereby increasing the likelihood of HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia.

1.4 RESEARCH QUESTIONS

This qualitative exploratory study was framed using the Social-Ecological Model (McKenzie et al., 2017) which helped to reveal the multi-layered barriers and the culturally relevant approaches to HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia. It was guided by the following primary and secondary research questions:

The primary research questions are:

- 1. What are the perceived barriers to getting tested Hand treated for HCV among immigrants in Nova Scotia?
- 2. What HCV prevention information will be culturally relevant for immigrants in Nova Scotia?

The secondary research questions are:

- 3. What HCV prevention information do immigrant populations in Nova Scotia access if any?
- 4. Do barriers to HCV prevention differ based on gender?

1.5 PHILOSOPHICAL FRAMEWORK: THE TRANSFORMATIVE WORLD VIEW

The philosophical worldview guiding this research was the transformative worldview. Creswell and Creswell (2018) stated that a transformative worldview focuses on the needs of minority

groups in society that may be marginalized or underserved, with an intent to address their concerns. It is a worldview well suited for marginalized groups, which immigrants in Nova Scotia identify as and it holds that research inquiry may need to be intertwined with policy change to confront inequities (Mertens, 2010). This approach helps to address issues such as

non-empowerment, inequality and inequity faced by minority groups. This worldview was suited for the research because immigrants are a group with unique HCV prevention needs. This is an important health disparity issue to address and, therefore, the researcher was driven to undertake this research using a transformative lens to address the HCV health disparities among immigrants in Nova Scotia (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Further, this transformative world view was specifically applied to this research through engagement with immigrants who are currently perceived to have HCV prevention needs, whereas current knowledge-based approaches to HCV prevention systematically exclude them from prevention plans. Thus, engagement with immigrants can enable them to voice their specific concerns, and eventually, help expose such unique concerns to government, healthcare providers, community organizations, with the hope that this will enable a bettered and realigned approach to HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

A transformative worldview allows research participants to be a part of the process of finding sustainable, efficient and relevant ways to address their unique concerns and improve their health status (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). The researcher envisioned that through a transformative approach, immigrants' perceived concerns can be used to design HCV prevention services that will help address prevention needs, HCV information, testing, counselling, and treatment in non-stigmatizing ways. This will also provide relevant HCV prevention information, that could help to self-determine HCV risk status, as well as guide relevant next steps.

1.6 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

As indicated by the World Health Organization [WHO], (2019), HCV can result in both acute and chronic hepatitis, with symptoms ranging in severity from a mild illness lasting a few weeks to a life-threatening illness (WHO), 2019). Individuals infected with HCV may present with

symptoms such as body pain, fatigue, nausea, vomiting, loss of appetite, jaundice, fever, or dark urine (WHO, 2019). HCV can be transmitted through injection drug use involving used needles, unsafe healthcare practices including unsafe birthing practices, unscreened blood transfusions, or unprotected sexual activity with someone living with HCV (WHO, 2019).

Globally, HCV results in about 350,000 preventable deaths yearly, with an estimated 150-170 million people chronically infected worldwide (Zimmerman et al., 2011). Further, HCV is responsible for 27% of liver cirrhosis cases and 25% of hepatocellular carcinomas (the third most common cause of cancer deaths worldwide) (Yu et al., 2013; Krajden et al., 2015). A study led by Myers et al. (2012) projected that by the year 2035, cases of decompensated cirrhosis, hepatocellular carcinoma, and liver-related mortality in Canada are likely to increase significantly. The study further estimated that "annual costs associated with HCV (excluding the cost of antiviral therapies) are expected to rise from an estimated \$161 million in 2013 to 258 million Canadian dollars at the peak in 2032" (p. 245). Further, The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups (2019) and Myers et al. (2014) suggest that if urgent actions are not in place, HCV will continue to spread, and Canada will be facing increasing rates of avoidable HCV-related morbidity and mortality in the coming years, with a consequent rise in healthcare costs.

1.6.1 Priority Population for HCV Prevention Needs in Canada

Preventable and curable, HCV infection has been described as Canada's number one blood-borne pathogen, and the main cause of death from infectious diseases, as well as the primary indication for liver transplants (Bolotin et al., 2018; Canadian Liver Foundation, 2013; Greenaway et al., 2018; Shah et al., 2013).

Schanzer et al. (2014) further stated that HCV remains a significant medical and economic burden in the Canadian context. A study suggests that approximately 252,000 Canadian residents were living with HCV infection in 2013 (Myers et al., 2014). The Public Health Agency of Canada (2016) stated that in Saskatchewan, British Columbia, Yukon, Alberta, Manitoba, and Nova Scotia, the reported rates of HCV infection are 62.8, 48.5, 47.3, 39.3, 34.9, and 32.3 respectively, which are higher than the national average of 31.1 per 100,00 people. HCV disproportionately affects specific populations in Canada and immigrants have been identified to be inclusive especially those that migrate from HCV endemic countries such as Egypt, which has the highest prevalence of HCV globally (Greenaway et al., 2015; Zimmerman et al., 2011; Trubnikov et al., 2011; Guerra et al., 2012; Naghdi et al., 2017; Greenaway et al., 2018; Krajden et al., 2018; The Public Health Agency of Canada, 2018). Greenaway et al. (2015) further add that intermediate and high HCV-endemic countries by region included East Asia and Pacific, East Europe, Central Asia, Latin America, Caribbean, Middle East, North Africa and Sub-Saharan Africa. In the Canadian context, four countries have been identified as major sources of immigration: China, India, Pakistan and the Philippines, all of which have high prevalence rates for HCV (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, 2013; Blach, 2017; Statistics Canada, 2017). Furthermore, The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups (2019) stated that 35% of HCV infections in Canada are among immigrants, particularly those from HCV endemic countries. Similarly, Tanveer (2017), Greenaway et al. (2018) and Coppola (2019) reported that immigrants from high and intermediate HCV endemic countries are a major group at risk for HCV as they account for a disproportionate number of all HCV cases in Canada (~35%) and have approximately a twofold higher prevalence of HCV (~2%) than those born in Canada. According to Greenaway et al. (2015) and Statistics Canada

(2017), the majority of immigrants arriving in Canada over the past four decades have migrated from regions where HCV is prevalent, and their HCV risk reflects that in their country of origin. It is important to note that this does not intend to conflate immigrants with a disease (Manning, 2010); as their exposure to HCV infection is mainly due to suboptimal healthcare practices in these regions.

1.6.2 Treatment of Hepatitis C Virus Infection

It has been indicated that an antiviral medication recommended to be effective for HCV treatment is widely available (O'Hara et al., 2017). Also, Schanzer et al. (2018) further add, that over the past years, there have been remarkable achievements in HCV treatment and the infection is now curable. Pawlotsky et al. (2015) further supported this claim, stating that HCV is now considered the first chronic viral infection that can be reliably cured through pharmacotherapy, with newer antiviral medications demonstrating cure rates at nearly 100%. Finally, the global health sector strategy on viral hepatitis aims to eliminate HCV as a public health threat by 2030, and Canada supports this goal (WHO, 2016; CATIE, n.d.).

(2017) reported, that at the health system level, the lack of health promotion, surveillance programs and funding for HCV treatment are limitations to prevention, especially for immigrants in Canada. Thus, an increase in the uptake of testing, treatment and follow-up care for immigrants irrespective of immigration status is crucial. According to Meyer et al. (2014), innovations for HCV treatment have the potential to cure all infected patients if detected early, and studies have shown that HCV can be eliminated in the next 15-20 years if targeted strategies to test, treat and prevent transmission of infection among priority populations are implemented.

1.6.3 Approaches to Eliminate HCV Infection

The Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in the United States recommends screening all individuals born between 1945 and 1965 (birth cohort) for HCV infection, because several studies have shown that early diagnosis of infected people will save lives and money by avoiding the cost associated with complications of liver disease (CDC, 2015). Canada also adopts this birth-cohort screening approach (Shah et al., 2013). The Canadian Taskforce on preventive health further recommended HCV screening for all individuals migrating from HCVendemic countries (Grad et al., 2017). Regardless of these recommendations, Pottie et al. (2011) stated that there are no systematic, targeted HCV screening or health promotion programs for immigrants in Canada. Smith et al. (2012) stated that the approach to eliminating HCV infection in Canada is the "traditional approach" which screens certain groups of people with behavioural risk factors for exposure to infectious blood, such as injection drug users. This approach does help prevent transmission of the virus; however, it is not sufficient to prevent HCV among other priority populations who may have other risk factors of exposure such as (immigrant populations). Greenaway et al. (2017) noted that many immigrants from intermediate/high HCV prevalence countries will thus be missed in current 'traditional risk factor-based screening programs currently in place.

Despite these HCV elimination approaches, Smith et al. (2012) and Asselah et al. (2014) noted that most individuals living with HCV (45%-80%) remain undiagnosed and unaware of their infection until they develop liver disease because neither the 'traditional approach to HCV prevention' nor the CDC 'birth-cohort screening program' will detect HCV infection in most immigrants as they may have been infected in their countries of origin mainly through suboptimal healthcare-acquired infection. Similarly, Hatzakis (2011) noted that up to 75–90% of

HCV-positive individuals are unaware of their infection and, as a result, they remain reservoirs for transmission of the virus. The Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care, (2019), has indicated that immigrants from regions with intermediate and high HCV prevalence need urgent and targeted HCV prevention engagements for a more relevant HCV prevention plan.

1.6.3 Targeted Health Promotion Strategy to Prevent HCV Infection Among Immigrant Populations

Pawlotsky et al. (2015) stated that new antiviral medications are now available, however, making sure that the treatments are targeted at individuals who are at high risk of HCV remains a challenging problem. Researchers have thus suggested that interventions should target all individuals at risk of HCV infection, and subsequently, linking them to healthcare providers (Pawlotsky et al., 2015; Ng et al., 2016; Buller-Taylor et al., 2018). Findings from one study revealed that familiarity with the risk factors for the acquisition of HCV infection, and identifying individuals who are at high risk are important steps in reducing morbidity and mortality related to Hepatitis C (Ha et al., 2016). Similarly, Ha and Timmerman (2018) stated that future HCV prevention research could explore the knowledge and awareness of HCV among groups perceived to have HCV prevention needs for elimination programs because there is a dearth of data on priority populations. Greenaway et al. (2015), Lam et al. (2015), Suijkerbuijk et al. (2018) and Lazarus et al. (2018) further agree that the implementation of a targeted HCV screening program increases early diagnosis and treatment to ultimately, reduce the burden of chronic HCV among immigrants to Nova Scotia.

Despite advances in the treatment of Chronic Hepatitis C infection (CHC), it remains a major public health problem, disproportionately affecting immigrant populations living in Canada (Naghdi et al., 2017). This is an important health inequity to address because most people

infected are unaware of their infection until they develop liver cirrhosis, and more so, there is currently, no screening for HCV before arrival in Canada (The Public Health Agency of Canada, 2013; Greenaway et al. 2017). In addition, many immigrants assume they have been tested for HCV as part of the routine screening during the immigration process, or may fear the stigma, judgement and or deportation that may potentially be associated with HCV and, thus, may not be willing to access HCV prevention services (CATIE, 2016; Greenaway et al. 2018; The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C, 2019). According to Trubnikov et al. (2014), over 40% of the estimated 250,000 people living with HCV in Canada are unaware of their infection and often this lack of awareness impedes treatment uptake. Studies to address HCV infection among immigrants in Canada found that at the individual level, barriers to testing and treatment may also include inadequate information on the cause, symptoms, modes of transmission, risk factors, prevention strategies and treatment of HCV infection (Owiti et al., 2015; Greenaway et al., 2018). This inadequate knowledge may leave immigrants vulnerable to infection as they may be unaware of the steps to take to prevent and treat HCV. Published evidence also indicates that most immigrant groups hold a variety of myths about HCV infections, and this could negatively influence their willingness to participate in testing and treatment plans available (Owiti et al., 2015). Several studies noted that immigrants were not sure if they had HCV, partly because the asymptomatic latent (but still infectious) stage of HCV infection was unfamiliar to them, and because the symptoms associated with HCV infections, such as fever, nausea, and fatigue are associated with other infectious diseases (Owiti et al., 2015). Studies conducted with immigrants regarding their knowledge of HCV infection revealed that some immigrants believed there was no effective treatment for HCV and that it could be transmitted through breastfeeding, hugging,

shaking hands, sharing a toothbrush, sharing utensils as well as through contaminated water and food (Horwitz et al., 2010; Hwang et al., 2012).

At the health system level, factors including overall lack of sexually transmitted blood-borne infection (STBBI) testing access in Canada also contributed to delayed diagnosis and treatment of HCV (Greenaway et al., 2018; Cooper et al., 2017; Trubnikov et al., 2011). Immigrants to Canada often encounter racism in the healthcare system and as a result, they may not be willing to utilize healthcare services or disclose their HCV risk and/or status (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups, 2019). Thus, HCV knowledge and attitude gaps are also linked with lower levels of relevant engagement in HCV care, which potentially contributes to HCV-related morbidity and mortality (Buller-Taylor et., 2018). Physician-level barriers to identifying and managing patients with HCV prevention needs are also a concern as most physicians are frequently unaware of, or incorrectly identify traditional risk factors for acquiring HCV amongst immigrant populations (McGowan & Fried, 2012). Language and cultural discordance between physicians and patients also lead to poor communication and low quality of healthcare (Greenway et al., 2018). Similarly, Al Shamsi (2020) noted that language barriers and a lack of interpreters in healthcare facilities often lead to miscommunication between the healthcare provider and patient, thus reducing patient satisfaction and decreasing the quality of healthcare delivery and patient safety.

According to Greenaway et al. (2015), Lam et al. (2015), Greenaway et al. (2017), Suijkerbuijk et al. (2018) and Lazarus et al. (2018), immigrants often had a delay in diagnosis of almost ten years after arrival; this thus suggests that they may have benefitted from targeted HCV screening and earlier linkage to care. Thus, to reduce the impact of HCV infection amongst immigrant populations in Nova Scotia, developing HCV prevention programs to specifically address the

perceived barriers that hinder immigrants from engaging in testing and treatment of HCV infection is warranted. The main purpose of this suggested health promotion strategy was to ensure that immigrants become aware, through various relevant stakeholders such as healthcare providers of HCV infection, and ultimately, get the necessary linkage to the healthcare system if found to be living with HCV infection. Immigrants will be informed that having knowledge of HCV infection and getting tested will be beneficial to their health outcomes as well their families. To address HCV prevention among immigrants, the cause, mode of transmission, risk factors, symptoms, testing options and linkages to care and treatment needs to be made available to immigrants. Developing an HCV prevention intervention specifically based on immigrants' HCV prevention needs could help address the perceived deficiencies in knowledge and misconceptions towards HCV infection as well as address other HCV prevention barriers amongst immigrants. Of utmost importance, is ensuring that the government and healthcare providers work to provide timely, accessible and relevant HCV prevention services to immigrants as this could empower immigrant populations to gain better access to HCV prevention programs; this is essential for building relevant social connections to existing healthcare services; and as stated by Gahagan et al. (2015), an awareness of one's HCV status is considered a health priority.

This health promotion strategy draws from the strengths of past studies that successfully utilized a targeted health promotion approach to address various unmet health needs among immigrants (Ortiz et al., 2020; Chen et al., 2015). Additionally, Leggett et al. (2016) suggested that information on HCV prevention should be accessible and adapted to the unique needs of priority populations. This health promotion strategy could help address the individual and system-level

barriers associated with low utilization of healthcare services, especially for those at risk of HCV infection and for people in under-served populations.

1.7 GAPS IN EXISTING KNOWLEDGE

There is currently, no health promotion program or research study that focuses on targeting the younger generation of immigrants from HCV endemic countries in Nova Scotia for HCV prevention interventions. Past studies and governmental interventions have focused mainly on injection drug users and baby boomers, whereas the younger generation of immigrants has been identified as a priority population for HCV prevention in Canada, especially those that migrate from HCV endemic regions. The uniqueness of this study is that it has utilized a collaborative engagement with younger generation immigrants from HCV endemic regions to better understand the barrier to HCV prevention to ultimately, reveal the need for the design of a culturally relevant, HCV- prevention plan that will be a novel health promotion approach to HCV prevention among Immigrants in Nova Scotia. Health promotion aims to empower people to improve and increase control over their health while focusing on the root cause of illness (WHO, 2016). Health promotion seeks to change the systems by which individual health is determined. One key aspect of health promotion is the social determinants of health framework which includes relevant access to healthcare services (Mikkonen & Raphael, 2010).

CHAPTER 2 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

2.1 THE SOCIAL-ECOLOGICAL MODEL

Health promotion theories and models have been developed to serve as a framework for effective planning, implementation as well as dissemination of health promotion interventions (Goodson, 2010; Simons-Morton et al., 2012; McKenzie et al., 2017). Such frameworks include the Theory of Planned Behaviour, Protection Motivation Theory as well as, the Health Belief Model (McKenzie, 2017). These theories often focus on individual characteristics that influence behaviour, such as knowledge, attitudes, beliefs and personality traits. These theories are useful to predict and explain individual behaviour as well as suggest how to develop efficient ways to influence and change individual behaviour (Simons-Morton et al., 2012). Additionally, they offer useful approaches to help guide interventions for health promotion. However, the historical critiques of health promotion are that health promotion has tended to focus on individual level interventions such as health education assuming giving education to an individual is necessarily going to change their health-seeking behaviour and we know changes to health behaviour is a complex array of levels of influence (Simons-Morton et al., 2012). Therefore, the researcher situated this thesis within the Social Ecological Model because, unlike micro-cognitive behavioural health promotion theories that focus solely on the individual, the researcher is focusing on the interplay between the levels of influence on HCV prevention.

To efficiently address HCV prevention gaps and design intervention strategies that will be engaging, empowering, culturally relevant and sustainable for immigrants to utilize, it is pertinent to recognize that using a systems-level approach for interventions could be more

beneficial as it recognizes that human behaviour is shaped by multiple external levels of influences. (Bronfenbrenner, 1979; Simons-Morton, 2012).

The Social-Ecological Model (SEM) is grounded in the work of developmental psychologist Urie Bronfenbrenner in 1979 and has gained prominence in health promotion in the 1980s with the introduction of multi-level approaches for health promotion, which utilizes a systems approach for the development of health promotion interventions (McKenzie et al., 2017). A core focus of the SEM is that personal, interpersonal, community, organizational, cultural factors, public policy and the physical environment all influence health, and should, therefore, be accounted for when designing equitable, health promotion interventions to achieve sustainable positive health outcomes for individuals most in need of healthcare interventions (Isreal et al., 1994; McLeroy et al., 1988; Sallis et al., 2008). The SEM has seven levels of influences on human health which include: intrapersonal (individual) factors, interpersonal factors, institutional (organizational) factors, community factors, public policy factors, the physical environment and cultural level (McLeroy et al., 1988; Simons-Morton et al., 2012). These influencing factors also synchronize with Tremblay and Hall (2014), who suggests that an individual's health is influenced by a wide range of services from the community levels, organizational structures, services, and partnerships with the community as well as from governmental institutions. Furthermore, the SEM has been cited as an excellent framework for identifying the interaction of the various determinants of health, which in turn, helps program planners to design health interventions that target change at each level of influence (Sallis et al., 2008).

The SEM was used for this study to develop the research purpose, questions and to expose the various perceived multi-layered barriers and facilitators to HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia. Interestingly, the various levels of the model seem to be interconnected,

highlighting the fact that for HCV prevention to be attainable, it must take into account the fact that all key players (government, healthcare providers, policymakers, community organization, immigrant service agencies) must avoid providing siloed and inequitable HCV prevention services.

2.1.1 Intrapersonal (individual) Level

Simons-Morton et al. (2012) noted that individual levels are mainly concerned with knowledge and practices that affect individual behaviour. Therefore, it is important to first identify important knowledge gaps of immigrants so that interventions can be developed to facilitate sustainable positive health outcomes. Wilkins (2011) suggested that it is important that researchers engage community partners through discussions about factors that could contribute to higher than usual rates of health issues to effectively address such concerns. Conducting a needs assessment is an essential prerequisite for health promotion intervention program planning to identify sub-populations most in need of services and determine the most acceptable and relevant ways for interventions to be offered (Eng & Blanchard, 2006).

Smith et al. (2012) noted that the majority of people living with HCV (45%-80%) are undiagnosed and unaware of their infection until it progresses to chronic liver disease; this deficient knowledge may leave immigrants vulnerable to the risk of HCV infections. It is, therefore, necessary to engage immigrants in prevention plans to help reduce the gaps in knowledge towards HCV. On the other hand, it is important to recognize that lack of knowledge in itself is not the main cause of poorer health status; as an individual's health status is largely determined by public health policies which in turn determines availability, accessibility and utilization of health services (Mikkonen & Raphael, 2010). This could invariably impart immigrants' access and utilization of HCV prevention services.

Hence, while this research is specifically aimed at exposing perceived individual barriers to HCV prevention, it also recognized that such individual barriers (lack of knowledge about HCV and HCV prevention) are largely shaped by present healthcare policies and the healthcare delivery system around HCV prevention. This level of the model allowed the researcher to examine how the individual could contribute to HCV prevention gaps while also noting external factors that influence such individual behaviour and practices, which are mostly beyond the individuals' control, for example, equitable access to HCV prevention services for immigrants.

2.1.2 Interpersonal Level

The interpersonal level focuses primarily on the influences of informal social groups that foster collective actions and could include communities of care. These networks can be somewhat formalized and include loosely knit webs of personal connections (Golden et al., 2015). The Hepatitis Outreach Society of Nova Scotia (HepNS) is a social support network service organization in Halifax that provides counselling to people who are unsure whether to get tested for HCV for fear of being stigmatized, as well as provides emotional support to people who have been diagnosed with HCV, as there is often a delay in treatment uptake due to a shortage of HCV treatment (Hepatitis Outreach Society of Nova Scotia [HepNS], 2021). The use of this level of the model allowed the researcher to examine participants' experiences around seeking social support regarding HCV prevention, counselling and treatment. From a health promotion perspective, social support is a social determinant of health. Thus, the researcher perceived that if relevant connections to social support systems were lacking, it may be unrealistic for immigrants to build relationships with existing social support agencies for HCV prevention and care.

2.1.3 Organizational or Institutional Level

Organizations in this regard include healthcare settings where individuals receive health-related services. To meet this goal, the researcher raised research questions to help identify and understand the influence of organizational levels (healthcare) on HCV prevention. This also provided me with the opportunity to analyze the perceived role of the healthcare system in supporting and empowering immigrants to overcome the barriers they encounter on their path to HCV prevention and treatment. The healthcare system in Nova Scotia is solely managed by the Provincial government; hence, the government must play a huge role in ensuring that immigrants receive equitable access to HCV prevention and treatment services.

Most individuals at risk for, or living with HCV infection, face stigma and discrimination, which discourages them from accessing HCV prevention, testing, treatment and care, as well as other essential social services (Treloar et al., 2013; Skeer et al., 2018). For HCV prevention strategies to be effectively implemented and sustainable, it is critical for the health system to provide culturally relevant, specifically designed, non-stigmatizing healthcare services to meet immigrants at their various levels of perception of HCV infection. In addition, HCV priority populations may require tailored interventions to ensure that they have equitable and non-stigmatizing access to the best quality of HCV prevention services (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups, 2019). Destigmatizing HCV is essential for the successful delivery of HCV services that will reach people in under-served populations. Increasing access to HCV testing in Canada is crucial so that individuals living with HCV infection can benefit from early diagnosis and linkage to care and treatment (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups, 2019).

2.1.4 Community Level

The Community level of the SEM refers to social networks that exist among individuals and groups (Simons-Morton et al., 2012). Immigrant-serving community-based organizations, like the ISANS in Nova Scotia, offer facilities where health promotion programs are carried out. ISANS helps facilitate the engagement of immigrants and researchers in community-based participatory research and uses community resources and skills to strengthen program activities. This ensures that community members are viewed as equal partners in problem identification, planning and developing interventions, program evaluation and research while including systematic efforts to build capacity and empower immigrants with research skills for taking ownership of present and future interventions as well as knowledge translation. Community-based participatory research is unique, in that the emphasis is placed on equal collaboration between researchers and community members with a shared quest to address a community issue (Badiee et al., 2012).

ISANs provides settlement services to immigrants in various emerging immigrant languages, and it serves as home to most immigrants and newcomers to Nova Scotia (Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia [ISANS], 2021). Therefore, I perceived that identifying the influence of community agencies such as the ISANS on HCV prevention will help to determine the specific role the organization could play in ensuring that immigrants receive timely and relevant access to HCV prevention services. These community organizations can also create awareness of HCV prevention by incorporating such information in their already existing programs for immigrants and acting as brokers to connect them to relevant healthcare settings where they can get more professional HCV prevention services. Recent studies have shown that HCV prevention interventions and linkage to health care can be improved among immigrants by implementing

community-based strategies that are culturally and linguistically developed in collaboration with community-based organizations and health care providers (Jafferbhoy et al., 2012). It is perceived that this could increase the awareness of HCV prevention and create access to and utilization of HCV prevention services.

2.1.5 Physical Environment

The physical environment here refers to the natural and built environment that plays a role in determining health outcomes (Simons-Morton et al., 2012). According to Waldron (2018), an individual's postal code defines their health status, as where they reside has a significant impact on their health outcomes. Immigrants' social, structural and economic determinants of health may expose them to staying in locations that may be unfavourable to their health and wellbeing. This may increase their likelihood of exposure to co-morbidities of HCV, infectious diseases and toxic chemicals. Similarly, an immigrant's physical environment may influence their exposure to racism, access to healthcare services, and the dominant language of health communication, which could impact their access to HCV prevention services. Waldron (2018) further noted that environmental health inequities refer to the unequal rates of illness and disease in areas that are situated near waste sites and other environmental hazards, and this can influence health outcomes. It has been noted that immigrants from HCV endemic regions are termed to be at higher risk for HCV infection, largely due to sub-optimal physical and environmental health practices such as reusing or inadequate sterilization of medical equipment like syringes and needles; transfusion of unscreened blood or blood products in those regions (Asselah et al., 2014). Therefore, intervention plans to prevent HCV infection ought to recognize that immigrants especially those from HCV endemic regions could have other routes of exposure to HCV from their regions of migration, as the current HCV prevention strategy in Canada has not

implemented a consideration of immigrants' route of exposure to HCV, thereby excluding them from the current HCV prevention plan, which currently targets persons with behavioural risk factors (Smith et al., 2012; Greenaway et al., 2017).

Previous research has noted that immigrants are in better health when they arrive in Canada, a phenomenon described as the healthy immigrant effect, but this reduces over time (CATIE, n.d.). Simich & Jackson (2011) suggested that the decline in immigrant's health status is mainly due to factors including linguistic barriers, cultural differences, discrimination, racism and barriers to accessing and navigating the healthcare system. These challenges are in line with the claim of Waldron (2018), that your physical environment determines your health outcome. Thus, this level of influence is an important factor for the government and healthcare providers to consider and implement in other to potentially achieve the goal of eliminating HCV.

2.5.6 Cultural Level

Culture in itself is a social determinant of health as it provides a source of identity, values and resilience as well as presents specific developmental challenges and resources (Kirmayer & Jarvis, n.d.). Culture encompasses several elements that are often specific to ethnic, racial, religious, geographic, or social groups. These include personal identification, language, customs, beliefs, values; and these elements often influence beliefs and belief systems surrounding health, healing, wellness, illness, and healthcare delivery (United States Department of Health and Human Services, 2021). According to the Canadian Pediatric Society (2018), the influence of culture on health and healthcare is vast, as it determines perceptions of health and illness behaviour, ageing and death, beliefs about causes of illness, approaches to health promotion, how pain is experienced and expressed, where patients seek care, and the types of treatment

patients seek. Thus, acknowledging a patient's culture could promote better healthcare delivery, lead to increased rates of acceptance of diagnoses and adherence to the treatment regimen.

Cultural relevance entails promoting health equity with the aim of reducing health care disparities as it provides a blueprint for health care providers to implement culturally appropriate healthcare services to people of diverse backgrounds (United States Department of Health and Human Services, 2021). According to WHO (2017), the best medical care in the world will remain inadequate if healthcare delivery does not align with the priorities and perceived needs of those it seeks to care for. According to Napier (2014), the systematic disregard for culture in health is the single most significant impediment to the global development of the highest level of healthcare delivery. Experiences of health and healthcare delivery are essentially influenced by the cultural backgrounds from which we make meaning. Therefore, policymakers and healthcare providers ought to critically examine their own cultures and their effects on people who may or may not share the same culture with them (WHO, 2017).

Therefore, in providing relevant HCV prevention interventions, it is necessary to consider the cultural context of immigrants as this may affect how they perceive HCV and access HCV prevention services. Immigrants have unique languages, beliefs, values, customs and resources. Thus, understanding how to work with different immigrant cultural groups through diverse immigrant culture brokers is crucial. Ginn and Kulig (2015) noted that without a proper understanding of each local community, knowledge translation modalities would likely be ineffective and irrelevant to community members, leading to missed opportunities to address health disparities and improve health. Furthermore, since immigrants experience greater barriers to accessing healthcare, it is particularly crucial to provide culturally relevant HCV prevention,

care, treatment and continuing support services tailored to their unique needs (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups, 2019).

Although cultural safety involves respectfully acknowledging and protecting a clients' feelings in the healthcare encounter, cultural competence refers to the healthcare provider's proficiencies in guaranteeing that the client feels safe (The Association of Faculties of Medicine of Canada, 2021; National Aboriginal Health Organization, 2015). However, this study specifically focused on cultural relevance and explored how we could design culturally relevant HCV prevention services for immigrants in Nova Scotia as this is crucial to reducing health disparities and improving access to high-quality health care that is respectful of and responsive to the HCV prevention needs of immigrants. As noted by Greenaway et al. (2018), implementing culturally relevant HCV prevention plans for immigrants will not only benefit this population but will be key to eliminating HCV in Canada.

From a health promotion point of view, the researcher envisaged that when culturally relevant HCV prevention services are developed and implemented as a framework, it could enable systems, agencies, and the healthcare team to function effectively to understand and design services to meet the unique needs of immigrants accessing health information and healthcare around HCV prevention. From personal experiences and from the review of previous literature on providing healthcare to immigrants, the researcher recognizes the existing challenge of providing healthcare to a growing number of diverse racial and ethnic communities and linguistic groups of immigrants, each with its cultural traits and health challenges. Thus, the researcher recognized the need to apply this research in such a way as potentially improve health outcomes for immigrants to reduce the HCV disparities. According to the Canadian Medical Protective Association (2014), as in any evaluation of quality healthcare delivery, immigrants

ought to decide whether healthcare services they receive are culturally safe relevant. This led to an engagement with a diverse sample of immigrants to explore culturally relevant ways of providing and ensuring access to HCV prevention services in various healthcare delivery systems for immigrants in Nova Scotia. The researcher adopted a culturally relevant approach to recruiting participants from the ISANS for this study.

2.5.7 Public Health Policy

This macro-level of influence recognizes the impact of governmental policies and regulations on health (Langille & Rodgers, 2010) at the municipal, provincial or federal level and can regulate or support individual behaviour and practices. It has been noted that the quality of an individual's health is largely influenced by decisions that the government makes in a range of diverse public health policy domains (Mikkonen & Raphael, 2010). As stated earlier, HCV testing is not currently part of routine immigration medical testing in Canada, despite the fact that immigrants are a priority population with HCV concerns (Public Health Ontario, 2014). Adding to the delay of diagnosis and treatment uptake is the fact, that many healthcare providers may be unaware that immigrants are a group to target for HCV testing during clinic visits (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C, 2019). This goes alongside the shortage of HCV treatment specialists in Canada (Myers et al., 2012).

Also, cultural, social and language barriers, racism, trauma, immigration status and perceived fear of deportation if they tested positive for HCV; may prevent immigrants' access to health information and services or disclose their HCV status (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C, 2019). This creates a system-level barrier to HCV prevention for immigrants.

The researcher, therefore, intended to identify the perceived influence of public policy on the prevention of HCV among immigrants in Nova Scotia among others to determine what gaps exist. This could help to address barriers to HCV prevention that stem from present public health policies.

CHAPTER 3 METHODOLOGY

Given the dearth of data on the issue of HCV and immigrant populations in Nova Scotia, this study used an exploratory qualitative research design to understand why these populations remain overlooked. According to Pathak et al. (2013), qualitative research is a method of research inquiry that focuses on identifying and understanding people's views, experiences, attitudes, behaviour and interactions as it enhances the involvement of everyone in the research study. Participants in a qualitative study can have an empowering experience in the study as they can express their beliefs and opinions about the research question. Qualitative research studies social or human phenomena in natural settings and involves subjective interpretation of observed data (Creswell, 2013). The exploration of culturally relevant ways of conceptualizing paradigms that are grounded in the social experiences of study participants was critical for this research.

3.1 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

The research methodology used for this study is the narrative methodology. According to Creswell (2013), narrative research entails gathering stories from individuals and creating meaning from these stories through collaboration between the researcher and research participant; further noting that people make sense of the world through creating narratives of their experiences of the world. According to Savin-Baden and Major (2013), narratives from a research study are co-created between the researcher and the study participants, as a way of describing and presenting meanings participants make of their knowledge and experiences relating to the study.

A narrative methodology was ideal for this study as it aligned with how participants were engaged in the study, which enabled the participants to express their stories around HCV prevention in Nova Scotia thus, helping to answer the research questions raised. This methodology was also used as a data-gathering tool as research participants saw their engagement in the interview as a way of speaking for themselves and other immigrants regarding HCV prevention. Narrative methodology is ideally situated to help unravel stories of immigrants around HCV prevention, as told by immigrants in their own words and worlds. In the context of health promotion, a narrative methodology was well suited for this research as it empowered the participants to make sense of their well-being in their social context as they understand and experience it, particularly their stories around barriers, relevance and access to HCV prevention services.

3.2 RESEARCH SETTING

All participants involved in the study are registered clients of the ISANS. ISANS supports immigrants by creating a welcoming environment that facilitates intercultural opportunities for immigrants to attain their potential even though they are not in their place of origin. The Immigrant Services Association of Nova Scotia was created in 2009 by the merger of the Metropolitan Immigrant Settlement Association (MISA) and Halifax Immigrant Learning Centre (HILC) with over fifty years of serving immigrants in Nova Scotia. ISANS is the largest immigrant-serving agency in Atlantic Canada with over 270 staff members from more than 64 countries and serving over 9,000 plus clients annually in 104 communities across Nova Scotia. They offer inclusive services respectful of, and sensitive to, diversity while providing services to immigrants, youths, young adults, seniors, 2SLGTBQI+, persons with disabilities, women and children in the areas of language, employment, settlement, education, health, business and community integration. They use a client-centred, trauma-informed approach to ensure that services and programs meet each immigrant unique needs (ISANS, 2021).

3.3 SAMPLE SIZE

The total number of participants intended for this study was sixteen. Greenaway et al., (2015), Owiti, (2015) and The Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care, (2019) indicated that immigrants from the eight regions with intermediate and high HCV prevalence need urgent and targeted HCV prevention engagements. Thus, the researcher intended to engage two immigrants each from the eight regions listed for the study in other to have a representation of participants from each region.

However, as data analysis began the researcher noticed that most of the participants were presenting similar views on the research questions. In consultation with the research supervisor, it was agreed to end recruitment with ten participants.

3.3.1 Sample Inclusion Criteria

The inclusion criteria for selecting participants that were eligible to participate in the study to broaden the scope of the research included the following:

- 1. Immigrants in Nova Scotia who have Permanent Residency status in Canada. This group was chosen because other immigrant groups who have temporary immigration status are not entitled to healthcare benefits and do not benefit from HCV prevention programs currently in place (Gushulak et al., 2011; Greenway et al., 2018). Immigrants on temporary status include visitors, international students, refugee claimants and those on work visas.
- 2. Immigrants in Nova Scotia who migrated from regions with intermediate or high HCV prevalence. Specifically, this will include immigrants from East Asia and Pacific, East Europe, Central Asia, Latin America, Caribbean, Middle East, North Africa or Sub-Saharan Africa.

- 3. Immigrants who have lived in Nova Scotia for three years or less were eligible to participate.

 This criterion exposed the gaps in late engagement with immigrants in healthcare.
- 4. Immigrants within the age range of 21-50 were involved in the study. According to Statistics Canada (2019), the highest age range of immigrants in Nova Scotia falls within this age category.
- 5. Immigrants irrespective of their gender identity.
- 6. Immigrants who are registered in the upper level of the English Language program of the Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia (ISANS). The researcher had a prior discussion with the ISANS, and they suggested working with participants who are already in the upper level of their English language program to avoid the communication barrier. Also, considering the high cost involved in recruiting a translator for each participant who could not express themselves in English, the study focused on participants who can speak and understand English.
- 7. Immigrants who are registered with the ISANS who speak and understand English.

As the focus of this study was to explore the barriers and facilitators to HCV prevention for all immigrants in Nova Scotia irrespective of their past and current HCV status, the researcher did not ask the participants to disclose their HCV status, especially because this was perceived to be a sensitive question to ask a seemingly vulnerable group. Also, the researcher did not recruit participants based on their HCV status.

3.3 2 Exclusion Criteria

Immigrants who were not between the age range of 21 and 50 and had lived in Nova Scotia for more than three years were excluded from the study. Also, immigrants who do not have a

Permanent Resident status were also excluded. Participants not registered with the ISANS and those who were known to the researcher were excluded from the study.

3.4 PARTICIPANT RECRUITMENT

This research study used a purposeful sampling technique to recruit participants. Purposive sampling entails identifying and recruiting research participants who are particularly knowledgeable about or have firsthand experience with a phenomenon of interest (Cresswell & Plano Clark, 2011).

The researcher obtained permission and cooperation from the ISANS to engage immigrants registered with the agency for the study. The agency permitted the researcher to engage in the proposed study with the volunteer participants, and all participants were recruited from the ISANS. The coordinator of the ISANS online English language program assisted with the recruitment by announcing it during the start of the online English class to the students in the Upper Level of the English language program. The coordinator used the electronic copy of the research poster to announce the research; this was done three times in the online class.

As recruitment of participants began, it became difficult as only a few individuals indicated an interest in the study. The researcher then secured ethics approval to expand the scope of the study to include recruitment from the agency's website, Twitter, Instagram and Facebook pages. The ISANS communications team assisted the researcher to display the recruitment poster on the ISANS website, Twitter, Instagram and Facebook page to recruit participants. Participants who considered themselves to be eligible to participate in the study based on the inclusion and exclusion criteria and who are interested in participating in the study were required to reach out

to the researcher via email to indicate their interest in the study and to confirm a date and time for the interview.

3.5 DATA COLLECTION

The researcher utilized an open-ended, in-depth interview with immigrants in Nova Scotia to enable participants to narrate their perception and experiences of HCV prevention as well as the relevance of existing prevention programs to note gaps in current programming. According to DeJonckheere and Vaughn (2019), interviews are mostly used in qualitative research and typically consist of a discussion between researcher and participant, guided by a flexible interview protocol and supplemented by follow-up questions. The method allows the researcher to collect open-ended data, to explore participant thoughts, feelings and beliefs about a particular topic.

Eligible participants were invited to engage in a voluntary one-on-one, online interview conducted using Zoom rather than in person due to the current COVID-19 pandemic restriction.

3.6 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Ethics approval for this study was obtained through the Dalhousie University Health Sciences Research Ethics Board.

As participants were asked to share their personal and often challenging experiences, the researcher was aware of the obligation to manage and mitigate ethical issues that may have arisen. These ethical considerations include privacy, confidentiality, and potential harms and benefits to the participants.

3.6.1 Informed Consent

Before commencing the interview, each participant was informed that responses to the questions were voluntary, and they could stop the interview at any time without any consequences. The potential harms of this study included discussing a sensitive topic with a vulnerable population. The participants were informed that there were no anticipated direct personal benefits of participating in the study. However, it is hoped that the study will contribute to improving HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia.

After the researcher explained the informed consent and answered questions the participants had, they were required to orally consent to participate in the research. The participants were asked to verbally respond to a short demographic survey question that included their age, gender identity, number of years living in Nova Scotia, educational attainment, and marital status. The interviews lasted approximately 45-60 minutes. The researcher asked seven open-ended interview questions to provide a more flexible and narrative research process. Additionally, follow-up questions were asked by the researcher as the interview progressed. The interviews were audio-recorded with permission from the participants and were transcribed verbatim and the transcripts were checked for accuracy against the original recordings in advance of the data analysis process.

Before the interview, an email was sent to the participants which contained a Zoom link to join the online interview. It also contained information that consent to participate in the study will be obtained orally. Informed- oral consent was obtained on the selected date of the interview. Oral consent was obtained as the researcher perceived that it may be time-consuming for the participant to read through and fully understand the lengthy consent form. The researcher read out details in the consent form to eligible participants and they orally consented with either a yes

or no before proceeding with the interview. Participants were encouraged to ask questions at any point during the recruitment and study process.

3.6.2 Anonymity

During the screening process, all participants were informed to choose a pseudonym for the study. They were required to join the online interview with a pseudonym. It was made clear in the informed consent form that all data would be de-identified and that the pseudonyms would be used to present and share the results of the study.

3.6.3 Privacy and Confidentiality

The study participants were de-identified during the transcribing of the interview data. The researcher disabled their Zoom video before joining the discussion and assured the participants that information from the study would be kept strictly confidential or would be shared with their pseudonyms, depending on each participant's consent.

The computer that was used for this research is owned by the researcher, who was responsible for its safe care and storage. The computer was encrypted, and all files were password protected. The interviews were audio-recorded using voice memos for iPhone and were transferred to the researcher's encrypted and password-protected laptop using a cable and after which the audio recording was permanently deleted immediately from the iPhone. The researcher ensured that the device used to record the interviews did not automatically sync to the cloud. Transcripts were stored on the encrypted, password-protected laptop. The researcher transcribed all the deidentified data and saved the master list information on Dalhousie OneDrive.

3.6.4 Compensation

Participants were sent a link to a \$25 Presidents Choice (PC) eGift card via email, to thank them for their time. Participants were informed that if they opted out of the study, they would still receive the gift card as compensation for their involvement.

3.7 QUALITATIVE DATA ANALYSIS

Interview transcripts of participants were analyzed using thematic narrative analysis.

Thematic Narrative Analysis

To conduct a complete analysis of the data, the study drew from the SEM to guide the thematic narrative analysis of the experiences of participants of the study. The use of thematic narrative analysis along with SEM allowed the researcher to capture and organize the data into patterns that provided meaning and answered the research questions. The analysis began by organizing unstructured text and audio. The organization and preparation of the interview data began with transcribing the participants' responses immediately after collecting the data. Once the recordings were transcribed, each transcript was imported into the NVivo qualitative data management software as a rich text file (Woolf & Silver, 2018).

The researcher started the narrative thematic analysis with the familiarization of interview transcripts, to identify, analyze and present patterns (themes) occurring from participants' responses to interview questions (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Using the Narrative thematic analysis, the researcher began to analyze the data, reading, making notes and began to assign-codes. These codes helped to identify themes emerging from the transcript (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The coding entailed re-reading the transcripts and identifying recurring words. The researcher re-read the participants' narratives and highlighted, within each narrative, important ideas and any

recurring words. Then the researcher developed a corresponding code, a shorthand designation to easily identify the recurring words.

Thematic narrative analysis was well suited for this study as it helped the researcher to develop a more robust and nuanced understanding of how participants, through a narration of their experiences make meanings about HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Themes were extracted from the coded participants' responses based on the frequency and context of the responses across the interviews (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Themes were identified based on the research topic, questions and participants' comments in the interview to make the most out of the findings in ways that can be meaningful and rewarding to participants and the researcher. After the initial set of themes was developed, the transcripts and initial analyses were reviewed to validate the themes with the data. This occurred throughout the analysis phase of this study.

Some qualitative researchers utilize member checking which entails asking participants to confirm that the interpretation of the findings is accurate (Creswell & Poth, 2018). However, for this study, member checking was not employed because the researcher perceived that going back to the participants after the study creates an additional burden on the participants. Since this study was asking participants to discuss an issue perceived to be sensitive, it was judged that asking the participants to return for member checking was inappropriate.

3.8 RESEARCHERS' POSITION

To begin, it is important to locate me as a researcher. I am currently a graduate student in the Master of Arts in Health Promotion program at Dalhousie University. I am an immigrant registered as a client with the Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia (ISANS) and I have

utilized their settlement services. During this time, I had the opportunity to identify and speak with immigrants about their experiences accessing healthcare services in Nova Scotia. These conversations and experiences shaped my thoughts and beliefs about immigrants' access to healthcare services. As an immigrant, I can relate, at a personal level, to the inequitable access to health services these populations experience.

Based on personal experiences of accessing healthcare services, particularly around HCV prevention services, I have knowledge and experiences that can not be separated from the research I have conducted. Based on my experiences and knowledge, I believe that my worldview is a transformative worldview as it focuses on the needs of marginalized groups in society that may be under-served to address their concerns (Creswell & Creswell, 2018).

The reliability of this study was twofold; the researcher built relevant connections with the study participants and fostered trust because of their shared immigration status. The researcher recognized that they had to monitor their subjectivity as this is a study of "immigrant" experiences and although they may be similar experiences, there was a likelihood that differences existed. Therefore, a conscious effort was made to assure the study participants that they had a safe space to freely and confidentially offer their stories and experiences focused on HCV prevention in Nova Scotia.

3.9 KNOWLEDGE TRANSFER, SHARING AND MOBILIZATION

The findings of this study will be shared with participants in a short report format, with organizations serving immigrants through an infographic, and with academic audiences in the form of conference presentations and publications.

3.9.1 Immigrants

A short summary report of the research outcome will be shared with the participants through the immigrant service agency's website, Twitter, Instagram and Facebook page as well as in the ISANS English Language class.

3.9.2 Immigrants Serving Agency

ISANS will receive an email with a lay summary report on the study's key findings. ISANS will be responsible for sharing the results with the participants by posting the results on the ISANS website and social media platforms. It is hoped that through this avenue, the results of the study will be disseminated to healthcare planners, providers as well as policy and decision-makers and the government to help develop more effective HCV prevention services for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

3.9.3 Academic Audience

Findings from the study will be published in relevant and accessible health promotion journals such as the Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health. The research findings will also be presented at relevant health promotion seminars, webinars and conferences like the Dalhousie Crossroads Interdisciplinary Health Research Conference. This could help raise further awareness on HCV prevention and help to spur more research to be done that could help improve immigrants' general health and wellbeing.

CHAPTER 4 RESULTS

This qualitative health promotion thesis was undertaken to help realign current knowledge-based approaches to HCV prevention to better meet the unique needs of immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada. This chapter focuses on the participants' narratives of the research findings. For this study, the researcher used thematic narrative analysis to code the data and identify the emergent themes of the study. The researcher completed interviews with each participant to focus on their lived experiences around HCV prevention in Nova Scotia and analyzed the data through the SEM and the research questions.

4.1 PARTICIPANTS CHARACTERISTICS

Of the ten participants recruited for the study, six were females, three were males, and one was transgender. In terms of the age range, five of the participants indicated that they were between the age range of 31 to 40 years; four participants revealed that they were between the age range of 41-50 years, while one of the participants disclosed an age range of 21-30 years. In terms of educational qualifications, two of the participants stated that they were college graduates; five indicated that they had a bachelors' degree and three of the participants were masters' degree graduates. As per the duration of years living in Nova Scotia, seven participants indicated that they have spent about two to three years, two participants disclosed that they have spent about one to two years and one of the participants stated that they have spent about one year in Nova Scotia. In terms of participants' marital status, seven of the participants indicated they are married, two stated that they are single and one of the participants indicated being divorced. The participants' demographic table (table 2) will be included in the list of appendices.

4.2 THEMATIC NARRATIVES

This section provides a narrative of the themes that emerged from the analysis of data to answer the research questions. The themes were grouped into two overarching themes and sub-themes.

After each interview, participants' audio-recorded responses were transcribed verbatim. Using thematic narrative analysis, major themes were identified based on the content of the discussions held by each participant during the interview. A series of themes emerged regarding the participants' experience in assessing HCV prevention services; perceived barriers to getting tested and treated for HCV among immigrants; whether barriers to HCV prevention differ for different genders; strategies that could be utilized to effectively address the HCV testing and treatment needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way; the HCV prevention information immigrant populations in Nova Scotia accessed and the HCV prevention information that could be culturally relevant for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Given this, participants' narratives of the overarching themes and subthemes identified using their pseudonyms are presented as follows.

4.3 OVERARCHING THEME: BARRIERS TO HCV PREVENTION

Various sub-themes emerged from the participants' views on barriers to HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia. Some of the barriers are outlined in the following sub-themes:

4.3.1 Lack of Awareness of HCV Prevention

A common perception expressed among participants was a lack of awareness of HCV prevention among immigrants. Participants believed most immigrants lack the necessary information on

HCV prevention in Canada. Some participants' narratives with respect to lack of awareness as a barrier are "People do not know where to go or what to do about the virus; I don't know where to go if I am going to get tested; I don't know the procedure; do I go to my general practitioner?" (AB). "I think I would say ignorance on the part of the immigrants because I think a lot of immigrants don't know about HCV, and if they don't know, they will not access prevention services" (Boom). Zizi stated, "there is lack of awareness, immigrants are not aware that HCV prevention is an important issue to discuss. Unlike other common infections like HIV, most people, not just immigrants, do not have information on HCV and how to prevent it" (Zizi). The majority of the participants disclosed that they had not heard of any HCV prevention services in Nova Scotia. This is exemplified in a quote from participant 14, "no one told me anything about HCV since I landed in Canada and before the immigration process into Canada, I did some tests during my immigration processing, and I feel HCV testing was a part of it" (14). In the study, only a few participants indicated that they were aware of HCV prevention services. They did, indicate, however, that they did not receive the information from any organization or media in Nova Scotia. One of the participants stated that "I know people who have either sourced information online or gone to their doctor's office to ask for information and were directed to the lab to have HCV test done based on their complaints," (Elizabeth). Another participant with an awareness of HCV prevention service stated that "In my home country there is good information about HCV or any disease, but in Nova Scotia, we have to source health information by ourselves" (Snowy). Snowy went on to explain that the reason why she has not yet accessed HCV prevention services was that she had just got her health insurance card, and she did not need to access HCV prevention services.

Furthermore, AB raised a concern that "if you ask twenty immigrants about HCV, you won't get up to five people that know about it; because the information is not out there, as, the government is not taking it seriously, if it is not killing thousands of people, it is not taken seriously" (AB). Meanwhile, Boom revealed that "it was through this present study that I heard about HCV prevention for the first time".

Only one participant (AJ) revealed that she knew about an HCV testing center in the province. She mentioned that there is one clinic that deals with HCV testing, like the Dalhousie Family Clinic in Mumford. She stated that as an immigrant or refugee, you can go there to get some information as there is no barrier there because there is somebody who will speak Arabic, French, or any other language. She further noted that there is also a language line where people can call to get information about anything. She disclosed that there are also 811 phone lines immigrants can call to ask for information just like there are lines for COVID-19. AJ went further to state that "though HCV information is available, most people are not aware of it and so do not access it". However, she mentioned that "for COVID-19 everyone has an idea of how to reach out. The number to call is 811, because there is awareness, but for HCV, no awareness has been made". She mentioned that "there is information about diabetes, cancer, hypertension, HIV but not so much for HCV". AJ narrated a personal story of how embarrassed she was when she visited the blood bank with the hope of donating blood. "When I went to the blood bank, I was told that because I was from a certain region, I could not donate blood. I had no idea until about this. Hence, there is a need for awareness on HCV prevention".

Though most participants revealed that they have not heard about HCV prevention services in Nova Scotia, few of the participants indicated that they have heard of HCV as a serious illness.

One participant, for example, stated that "I know someone who works in a drop-in center where

people who use injection drugs go, and some of them may have HCV because they may be reusing needles, thus it is a second-degree experience" (AB). Other participants' narratives indicating some level of awareness about HCV include "I had my HCV vaccination back home" (Boom). "I know it's one of those diseases that affect the liver because I have a health background. Most people are only aware of Hepatitis B. If you mention HEP C or HCV, most people will ask you what that is" (AK).

From these narratives, it can be perceived that the participants are not adequately informed about HCV, as (Boom) for instance mentioned that she got vaccinated for HCV and participant (14) stated that "I believe HCV testing is part of the tests I did during my immigration process".

There is currently no vaccine available for HCV prevention and HCV testing is not included in the routine testing during the immigration process to Canada.

Some of the participants blamed the poor awareness of HCV prevention on healthcare providers. They expressed this while stating that they have never heard anything about HCV from any healthcare provider. "I believe there is a lack of awareness on the part of healthcare providers that HCV prevention is worth discussing with immigrants. When you get a family doctor, they give you a form to go for bloodwork. However, they do not check the box for HCV testing" (Boom). Furthermore, a participant disclosed that "I recently got a family doctor, before your study, and she gave us a form to do some bloodwork, HCV testing wasn't included, although Hepatitis B was included. Maybe this means that HCV is not as serious as you think" (Tee). "When I saw your study, I was curious as to why you chose to focus on immigrants. I searched Google and discovered that immigrants are at risk for HCV in Canada, especially those that come from countries with high HCV cases. HCV is still a deadly infection, yet the government and healthcare providers do not think it is worth discussing with immigrants! this is quite sad.

Your study made me request HCV testing from my new family physician, but he mentioned that it was not necessary. I, however, insisted and he included it. This, therefore, reveals that healthcare providers may not be aware that they need to discuss HCV with their patients who are immigrants" (Zizi).

Regarding suggestions about creating awareness on HCV prevention, AJ indicated that more awareness should be done to make people know about HCV in the province, especially among the immigrants to let them know that they are not alone if they test positive for the virus or any other ailment. Furthermore, Tee noted that "when immigrants come in, they are not conscious of their health, their thoughts are centred around how to survive, so, they must be very well informed before they can get conscious about their health".

4.3.2 Lack of Access to Testing Centres

As indicated by several participants, HCV prevention services are not accessible to immigrants. They indicated that lack of access to HCV information and prevention services is a major factor influencing HCV prevention among immigrants. For instance, a participant, AJ, asserted that "If you do not have information on HCV then, you will not see the need to go for testing, so, lack of access to information is a very big factor" (AJ). The participant (AB) stated that "there is no easy access to HCV testing centres, further stating that she got the phone number to call for HCV counselling and support from the researcher when she was reading information on the consent form". Zizi noted that "I do not know about any testing centre and if there were a shortage of testing centers, everyone would have to queue up in the same place; and who wants to do that to get tested for HCV! definitely nobody."

4.3.3 Language Barrier

Discussions from all the study participants revealed that language is perceived to be a barrier that could affect access to HCV prevention services. For example, participants Snowy stated that "language is a barrier because I believe communication is essential, and most people who come in as immigrants from different countries are not well-versed in expressing themselves in English, which is the only language of health communication in Nova Scotia".

4.3.4 Stigmatization

Some participants also asserted that individuals who test positive for HCV may face stigmatization. Given this, some participants stated that "because HCV is a sexually transmitted disease, there might be an issue of stigmatization. Nobody wants to be the one that will be pointed out for having a particular disease just like in the case of HIV" (AJ). "People don't want to be labelled as having HCV..., so this might affect an immigrant's willingness to know their HCV status or seek healthcare" (AK). Zizi further agreed that "stigma is associated with HCV as no one wants to be associated with an HCV positive person, so, this can make people prefer not to know their HCV status to avoid the shame of stigmatization" (Zizi).

4.3.5 Immigrant Priority

Based on findings from this study, some participants indicated that they need to satisfy other pressing needs as new immigrants in Canada. As stated by 14, "a major issue for new immigrants is the ability to settle in and secure a job; while the last item on an immigrant's scale of preference will be to get tested for HCV, this will not be on the list" (14). Also, a participant (Tee) further stated that "immigrants are more focused on things other than their health because they need to work hard to survive and it is when they fall sick, that they go to the clinic".

4.3.6 Concern About Immigration Status

A few participants mentioned that immigrants worry about disclosing their health status as they felt it could prevent them from obtaining permanent immigration status. A participant opined that "international students fear about losing their immigration status, especially those planning to become Permanent Residents, they might just keep their cool if the symptoms are not severe instead of getting tested and losing the chance of getting permanent residency status" (14). Furthermore more, participant 14 stated that "if an immigrant tests positive for HCV, who knows, this could impact their immigration status. You know we are not fully Canadians yet; this is my opinion though". Meanwhile, Zizi stated that "because they are immigrants if they test positive for HCV, there is the fear that they may be denied access to free treatment, and this may mean leaving the country to seek healthcare" (Zizi).

4.3.7 Financial Constraints

Few participants stated that the financial burden of testing for HCV, if any, may be a perceived barrier to accessing testing and treatment services. For instance, a participant stated that "finance may be a problem if immigrants have to pay out of pocket for HCV testing and treatment as most immigrants are finding it difficult to settle; anything that would add to their cost of living may not be welcomed" (AK). Vera revealed that "finance is the major issue for immigrants. Thus, if health care is easily accessible, immigrants know where to assess it, how to assess it, and if it is offered free of charge, then immigrants will be encouraged to access and utilize such services".

4.3.8 Lack of Access to A Family Physician

Some participants disclosed that the lack of access to a family physician was a major barrier for an immigrant to get tested and treated for HCV. They noted that there will be no one available to

discuss HCV prevention with them if they do not have a family doctor. They further asserted that the lack of family physicians is because of the general shortage of physicians in Nova Scotia and the long waitlists to get a family doctor. As an illustrative quote, Vera mentioned that "it's difficult for immigrants to be assigned to a doctor. Hence, if immigrants can be allocated to a family doctor as soon as they arrive and if these doctors could also create awareness of hepatitis C, it would be helpful".

4.3.9 Gender-based barrier to HCV Prevention

Gender barriers to HCV prevention were raised by a number of participants although some participants stated that an individual's gender did not influence access to HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia. Some statements in line with this sub-theme are: "I do not think HCV is peculiar to a specific gender. HCV can affect all genders; there are no restrictions in terms of gender" (Elizabeth). Vera asserted that "I feel HCV prevention is a personal thing depending on an individual's level of determination and tolerance; that is, it depends on how well you think you can manage yourself when you are feeling unwell" (Vera).

However, during follow-up questions to further explore this issue, the participants revealed that females are generally more concerned about their health. The majority of the participants perceived that a female shows more concern for their health than their male counterparts. Given this, Tee mentioned that "females are more self-aware and cautious of their health; therefore, they may access the HCV prevention services more".

AB further argued that "an average man will not want their family to see them in agony, so, they bottle things up because they still want to be strong for their family; if they expressed how, they felt health-wise, it's perceived as weakness". Additionally, AJ stated that "most males do not

want to see a doctor and do not want to know their HCV status or that they have any illness, but females are interested in getting information, keener to also embrace health information given to them". AJ further asserted that "unless a male-gendered person is dying before they agree to go see the doctor, whereas if a female has a headache, she will want to see the doctor".

reaching out to the males. This was indicated as they felt males were silent about their health. Thus, preference should be given to males when designing health programs. Similarly, 14 stated that "if men understood what HCV is about, they would not continue to be silent because they feel the more, they keep silent, the more harm they will do to themselves and their families".

Hence, a few of the participants suggested that there should be more targeted approaches to

Some participants mentioned that the gender of the health care provider could influence an immigrant's willingness to access HCV prevention services. This was highlighted by AJ who stated that "immigrants might not be comfortable to discuss issues relating to an STI with a differently gendered person. She feels that if she meets a differently gendered healthcare provider, she might not be open to expressing her concern around HCV prevention". This claim was further supported by Zizi who noted that "the gender of the healthcare provider may also determine how willing a particular gender will be in discussing a sexual health topic like HCV".

Both AJ and Zizi perceive that gender inequality is an issue for HCV prevention. Zizi mentioned that "gender inequality is seen as an issue for HCV prevention because if a female is HCV positive, people will think that she is irresponsible as HCV is considered to be sexually transmitted rather than spread in other ways such as injection drug use". AJ further asserted that "testing for HCV might seem awkward for an unmarried female because if a female is unmarried, testing positive for HCV, just like in the case of HIV, makes them feel a sense of irresponsibility, this could also impart HCV testing".

4.4 OVERARCHING THEME 2: CULTURALLY RELEVANT STRATEGIES TO ADDRESS THE HCV PREVENTION NEEDS OF IMMIGRANTS IN NON-STIGMATIZING WAYS

Various sub-themes emerged from the participants' views on how to effectively address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way. Some of the strategies are outlined in the following sub-themes:

4.4.1 Training Immigrant Health Educators, Counsellors, and Community Leaders

Few participants asserted that training immigrant health educators is an adequate strategy in addressing HCV testing and treatment needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way. This assertion was observed in AJ's statement when she opined that "one way to make immigrants feel a sense of belonging is by training immigrant health educators on HCV prevention so that they can pass it to their fellow immigrants in the manner they can understand; such information is usually adhered to." Some participants noted that various issues affecting immigrants are discussed in their association meetings and if information regarding HCV is disseminated during the meeting, immigrants can easily relate to this information and can easily receive and understand it as a group member familiar with the issue can explain it to them in ways they can easily understand and accept. Furthermore, Elizabeth stated that "training group leaders in various immigrant groups to explain HCV preventive measures and ways of accessing treatment services for those who are HCV positive, may make them not feel stigmatized as they would feel that they are well catered for".

Snowy suggested that "there is a need to sensitize people in various immigrant groups to be aware of the virus and things that can be done to prevent it and encourage people to get tested

and treated if they are already infected". However, Snowy noted that because she does not have a lot of people from her cultural community in the province, there is no community group in Nova Scotia that she can belong to, hence, everything about immigrants' welfare she gets from the ISANS. She felt that information from ISANS was very helpful and noted that "ISANS can also give information about HCV prevention in my first language so that I can read about it and understand it" (Snowy, female).

4.4.2 Involve Immigrant Community Organizations in Raising Awareness of HCV Prevention Most of the participants suggested that one of the best ways of increasing the awareness of immigrants towards HCV prevention is by involving immigrant servicing agencies such as ISAN, YWCA and the YMCA to be part of creating awareness of HCV prevention for immigrants. As indicated by AK, "ISANS is the first point of contact for immigrants to get various information on settling services in Nova Scotia; thus, incorporating HCV prevention information in this agency will enable immigrants to be informed about HCV prevention and treatment on arrival".

Another key reason for incorporating immigrant community agencies in HCV prevention was expressed by Snowy's in her story;

"ISANS is a blessing to a lot of immigrants; as a new immigrant, I was told that if I needed any information, I should go to the ISANS, and I will get the help I require. Language is not a barrier there, my race is not a barrier there, nothing is a barrier there because there is a mix of people working there. Being a part of ISANS made me feel comfortable and I will therefore suggest that they put information on HCV prevention there to make it culturally relevant for all immigrants" (Snowy, female).

Furthermore, it was stated that "Incorporating HCV information in ISANS will enable the information to be readily available and culturally relevant without stigmatization as it gives immigrants a sense of belonging because the information comes from the agency in charge of providing immigrant support services" (14). This assertion was further supported by Zizi who stated that "Immigrants will most likely accept any information from ISANS because they feel the agency wants the best for them". Zizi also suggested that "ISANS should put HCV prevention information in their program for newcomers and that they could help speak to the government to investigate the issue since it affects immigrants".

4.4.3 Immigrant Languages

Some of the participants revealed that the language used in health promotion communication is key to enabling immigrants to understand and act accordingly. Given this, AJ suggested the need to pass HCV prevention information to immigrants in a language that they can understand. AB further stated that "HCV prevention information can be translated into some other major languages like Spanish, Bahasa Indonesia, Mandarin, Arabic or French".

Some of the participants in the study, especially those with non-English speaking backgrounds, suggested the need to translate HCV information into other languages to ensure proper dissemination and relevance. Given this, Vera suggested that HCV information should be in the immigrant's first language as it will enable them to understand and accept it better than when it is given to them in a language they are trying to learn. This was also corroborated by AK who disclosed that "they find it a bit difficult to communicate freely in the clinic because English is not their first language, hence the need to translate HCV prevention information into their first language".

4.4.4 Making HCV Testing Part of Routine Screening

Half of the participants in this study suggested that the government should include HCV testing as part of the routine screening for everyone in Canada irrespective of immigration status. Some of the participants in support of routine screening for HCV stated that the rationale for this routine screening is to reduce the stigma associated with making it mandatory for only immigrants. Tee stated that "HCV testing should be part of the routine blood work that everyone does and that immigrants should also do this on arrival. That way, they will see it as part of the immigration requirement; thus, making it less stigmatizing".

To further expand on this, a participant proposed that "HCV test should be included for immigrants as soon as they arrive in Nova Scotia, but it should not affect the success of their immigration process" (AK).

Also, Zizi suggested that "the government should make HCV testing available to all for free without any consequences; healthcare providers should be aware of the need to include it as routine testing for all. This way, immigrants will benefit, if necessary, from early intervention".

4.4.5 Improving Awareness in Schools and Via Social Media

Some participants suggested that there was an urgent need to raise awareness among immigrants through various media such as social media and in the libraries. They believe through these platforms; HCV information will get to a larger audience and thus increase the awareness of the public about HCV prevention in Nova Scotia. They stated that this will help to destignatize HCV because everyone will receive the information, not just immigrants.

A participant in the study Boom revealed the need to share information about HCV prevention in different schools as this will get to all kids and not just immigrant kids. She mentioned that there

is an urgent need to start teaching about HCV prevention from junior high school because by that age they have more understanding. She further asserted that school and community health clinics can help create awareness of HCV prevention. In support of the suggestion of putting HCV information in schools, AB disclosed that "he thinks prevention services information is not available to young people and this, therefore, raises the need to put such information in schools".

4.4.6 Awareness of Cultural Norms

Some participants suggested the need to increase awareness of culturally acceptable norms or practices of immigrants that might increase their risk of HCV infection. This was suggested by Tee when he disclosed that "creating awareness of specific immigrant norms that could lead to the spread of HCV will be helpful. Some norms are culturally acceptable but unsafe, hence, the need to identify such norms and work towards safety using a harm reduction approach".

CHAPTER 5 DISCUSSION

This chapter provides a discussion of the key themes that were identified from the data of the interviews with participants. The Social-Ecological Model served as a conceptual framework to discuss the findings of this study.

The key themes identified regarding the perceived barriers to getting tested and treated for HCV among immigrants; how barriers to HCV prevention differ for different genders; strategies that can be utilized to effectively address the HCV testing and treatment needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way; how HCV prevention information will be culturally relevant for immigrants in Nova Scotia and the HCV prevention information available to immigrants in Nova Scotia were discussed. Ten participants were recruited and interviewed at separate, online- Zoom sessions. Given this, the overarching themes and subthemes identified will be discussed below.

5.1 OVERARCHING THEME 1: BARRIERS TO HCV PREVENTION

5.1.1 Lack of Awareness of HCV Prevention

Responses to prompt opinions on participants' experiences and barriers to accessing HCV prevention services revealed that the majority of the participants were unaware of HCV prevention services in Nova Scotia and that this was a major barrier to HCV prevention. It was observed that the majority of the participants have not heard of HCV prevention services since they arrived in Nova Scotia, and they have not had the opportunity of accessing any HCV prevention service nor have they had felt the need to access HCV prevention services. They disclosed that, as new immigrants, they were not informed about HCV prevention. Also, a participant mentioned that they were vaccinated for HCV before coming to Canada. Whereas there is currently no vaccine for HCV and new infections continue to occur disproportionately

affecting immigrants in Canada, especially those that originate from high HCV endemic countries (Zimmerman et al., 2011; Trubnikov et al., 2011; Greenaway et al., 2018; Krajden et al., 2018; The Public Health Agency of Canada, 2018). This could therefore mean that the immigrants lack adequate information about HCV testing, prevention and treatment. This is supported by Smith et al. (2012) when it was noted that most individuals with HCV (45%-80%) remain undiagnosed and unaware of their infection until they develop liver disease. Similarly, Hatzakis (2011) noted that up to 75–90% of HCV-positive individuals are unaware of their infection and, as a result, they remain reservoirs for further transmission of the virus. A participant mentioned that it was through this present study that they heard about HCV for the first time but that information on HIV prevention is commonplace. However, as noted by Gahagan et al., (2015), Hepatitis C Virus is more prevalent than HIV in Nova Scotia. This could therefore reflect in part on missed opportunities to create awareness on HCV, thereby drawing the need for more work to be done around HCV prevention in Nova Scotia.

Interestingly, the Canadian Liver Foundation (2021), also noted that the average Canadian may not be aware of HCV. However, Tanveer (2017) noted that because immigrant's access to healthcare and social support services varies differently, and they are particularly at risk of developing poorer health outcomes; there is the need to consider readdressing HCV prevention for this population who have higher mortality associated with both viral hepatitis and liver cancer. Additionally, it has been noted that immigrants are often excluded from mainstream health services and face high levels of stigma and racism that make it challenging for them to access and utilize healthcare services (The Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care, 2019).

According to Pawlotsky et al. (2015), new HCV antiviral medications are now available to Canadian healthcare providers, with rapid innovations in HCV science including new treatment modalities; but making sure that the treatments are targeted at individuals who are at high risk of HCV remains a challenging problem. Findings from a study revealed that familiarity with the risk factors for the acquisition of HCV infection and identifying individuals who are at high risk are important to reducing the morbidity and mortality related to Hepatitis C (Ha et al., 2016). This lack of awareness is distressing, as Tanveer (2017), Greenaway et al. (2018) and Coppola (2019) reported that immigrants from high and intermediate HCV endemic countries are a major group who are at risk for HCV as they account for a disproportionate number of all HCV cases in Canada (\sim 35%) and have approximately a twofold higher prevalence of HCV (\sim 2%) than those born in Canada. Immigrants living with HCV are more likely to develop cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma as well as being more likely to have a liver-related death during hospitalization than non-immigrants living with HCV. This shows that immigrants ought to be adequately aware of HCV prevention early enough. This is in support of the claim by Trubnikov et al. (2014) who stated that about 220,000-246,000 individuals were living with chronic HCV infection in Canada and most of these individuals were unaware of their infection.

Based on the individual level of the SEM, Simons-Morton et al. (2012) noted that individual levels are mainly concerned with deficient knowledge that could affect individual behaviour. Therefore, it is important to firstly identify immigrant's awareness about HCV prevention so that interventions can be developed to facilitate sustainable positive health outcomes. However, based on the findings of this study, it was discovered that the reasons for lack of awareness on HCV prevention among immigrants are not solely centred on the immigrants' inaction, as a majority of the participants mentioned that the lack of awareness was due to the fact there was no

awareness on HCV prevention in the province; stating that if it was important, more awareness would have been made about it just like in the case of HIV and the recent coronavirus.

Interpreting this finding through the SEM, it can be concluded that the individual, interpersonal, organizational, community and indeed the public health policy level all have a role to play in creating a barrier to HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia. Therefore, suggested health promotion initiatives to address this issue should involve a joint effort of these levels of control.

5.1.2 Lack of Access to HCV Testing Centres

Another perceived barrier indicated by most of the participants was the lack of access to HCV prevention information and services. The participants acknowledged that accessibility to HCV testing centres is another major barrier influencing HCV prevention among immigrants. It was noted that people do not know where to get tested for HCV. There is also a need to create HCV street clinics in areas that will be more accessible to, and culturally acceptable to immigrants. Participants stated that the reason for this is that it may be a bit difficult to queue up in one center to test for HCV because they may feel uncomfortable if someone, they are familiar with sees them in a testing centre.

This shows that poor access to information and testing centres are perceived to be a challenge affecting getting tested and treated for HCV among the participants in the study. This finding aligns with previous research which indicated that at the individual level, barriers to testing and treatment may also include inadequate information on cause, symptoms, modes of transmission, risk factors, prevention strategies and treatment of HCV infection (Owiti et al., 2015; Greenaway et al., 2018). This also demonstrates the value of past research that indicated that at the health system level, factors including overall lack of sexually transmitted blood borne infection testing

in Canada was also a likely contributory factor to delayed diagnosis and treatment uptake (Greenaway et al., 2018; Cooper et al., 2017; Trubnikov et al., 2011).

This perceived barrier to HCV prevention stems from the organizational (healthcare system) and policy levels of the SEM. Thus, stakeholders at these levels of influence have the power to make changes to address this concern in order to ensure that immigrants (at individual level) are empowered to get adequate access to HCV testing.

5.1.3 Language Barriers

Language differences were also a perceived barrier to HCV prevention among the participants due to the diverse nature of immigrants. As highlighted by some study participants, health communication is key to proper information dissemination and for most people who come to Canada as immigrants from different countries and do not express themselves in the English language. As a result of this, language will be a big barrier for people accessing services like HCV prevention. Even when information about HCV prevention is available, immigrants may not be able to understand what the message been passed across means. Tanveer (2017) stated that some healthcare providers may lack the skills required to work with people who are new to Canada especially those who are not fluent in English.

Interpreting this finding using the SEM, the researcher believes that the barrier to HCV prevention due to language is a function of all levels of the model (interpersonal, organizational, community, public policy, cultural and the physical environment). For instance, the physical environment in which the individual (immigrant) finds themselves determines the language of health communication, which invariably determines the dominant language that will be used in the healthcare delivery system (organizational level) around HCV prevention.

Therefore, key players in these levels of influence ought to advocate for and provide HCV prevention services in languages that will be culturally relevant to immigrants to overcome the perceived barrier to HCV prevention that language of health communication could pose. 5.1.4 Lack of Awareness of Healthcare Providers That HCV Prevention is Worth Discussing Some participants mentioned that the lack of awareness on the part of healthcare providers that HCV is worth discussing with new immigrants to Canada is a barrier to HCV prevention. This supports the findings of Greenaway et al. (2017), study which stated that immigrants from countries with intermediate and high HCV prevalence are mostly at risk for HCV. However, they had a delay in diagnosis of almost 10 years after arrival. This thus suggests that they may have benefitted from earlier HCV screening and treatment. Furthermore, this barrier may be accounted for by the fact that previous studies have noted that HCV knowledge and attitudes gaps are also linked with lower levels of engagement in HCV care, and this contributes to HCV-related morbidity and mortality (Buller-Taylor et al., 2018). Physician-level barriers to identifying and managing patients with HCV prevention needs are also a concern as, most physicians are frequently unaware of or incorrectly identify traditional risk factors for acquiring HCV amongst immigrant populations and thus fail to discuss HCV prevention with immigrants (McGowan & Fried, 2012). Immigrants from HCV endemic countries are mostly at high risk for HCV due to the sub-optimal healthcare practices in those regions (Asselah et al., 2014). This aligns with the seventh level of the SEM (physical environment) noted by Simons-Morton et al. (2012) and as stated by Waldron (2018), your physical environment determines your health outcomes. Despite the government of Canada's recommendation that immigrants from high-risk areas should be

tested for HCV, there still seems to be a gap in the implementation of this recommendation by

healthcare providers (Grad et al., 2017). Therefore, healthcare providers who are at the

(organizational level) need to be aware that immigrants from HCV endemic regions are mainly exposed to HCV infection due to the environmental health practices they are exposed to in their country of origin. A knowledge of this will ensure that this route of exposure is acknowledged when determining routes of exposure to HCV infection, this could ensure that healthcare providers initiate early and relevant discussions with immigrants around HCV prevention.

Participants also mentioned that there is a general lack of family physicians in Nova Scotia, and this increases the wait time to be assigned to a family doctor and invariably, a delay in potentially discussing HCV prevention with immigrants. Connecting immigrants to health and social support services devoid of racism, cultural biases, social economics barriers and discrimination is crucial to addressing the healthy immigrant effect. Thus, efforts to address this perceived barrier ought to be driven by the agents of change in these identified levels of external influence. Addressing this issue could potentially ensure that immigrants may be more empowered and willing to access HCV prevention services.

5.1.5 Stigmatization

From participants' narratives, it was observed that due to the nature of HCV (sexually transmitted infection), there might be issues of stigmatization as no one wants to be associated with an individual who tests positive for HCV. Hence, many individuals may be scared that they will be stigmatized when others eventually get to know that they are HCV positive. This thus creates a barrier to getting tested and treated for HCV.

This perceived barrier could result from an interaction between the interpersonal, organizational, community level of the SEM whom all have a role to play in destignatizing HCV. These external levels of influence could help to sensitize the public about HCV letting them know that HCV is just like any other illness and could affect anyone irrespective of sex, immigration status,

social-economic status, race or gender. Also, they can work interconnectedly to provide emotional and social support to individuals living with HCV, letting them know that they are not alone in the journey to recovery. Destignatizing HCV is essential for the successful delivery of HCV services as it could potentially increase access to HCV testing, which is crucial so that individuals living with HCV infection can benefit from early diagnosis and linkage to care and treatment (The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C Blueprint Writing Committee and Working Groups, 2019)

5.1.6 Concern about Immigration Status and the Assumption That HCV Testing is Part of The Routine Screening

Fear of losing immigration status was another barrier mentioned by a few participants. Few of the participants were concerned that disclosing their health status could pose a threat to getting a permanent residency status in Canada. A few participants also disclosed that HCV testing is part of the routine medical screening during the immigration process. These various outlined perceptions are consistent with previous research that disclosed that HCV prevention is an important health disparity to address because most people living with HCV are unaware of their infection till, they develop liver cirrhosis, and there is currently, no screening for HCV before arrival into the country. Additionally, many immigrants assume they have been tested for HCV as part of the routine screening during the immigration process or may fear the stigma, judgement and or deportation that may potentially be associated with being HCV positive and thus, may not be willing to access HCV prevention services (Greenaway et al. 2018; The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C, 2019).

From the researcher's perspective, these perceived barriers are a major function of public policies regarding immigration and healthcare. This level of the SEM (public policy) determines

the health of the populace to a large extent because policies control or support health behaviour and practices. Policymakers are therefore required to formulate policies to address health inequities immigrants face in their quest to access healthcare services.

5.1.7 Immigrants Priority and Financial Constraints

Another perceived barrier identified by the participants was that HCV testing is not an immigrant's priority, as there is the need to satisfy other more pressing needs. The financial burden of testing and treatment of HCV was noted to be a perceived barrier to HCV testing and treatment. McGowan and Fried (2012) and Tanveer, (2017) reported that at the health system level, the lack of promotion and surveillance programs and funding for HCV treatment are limitations to prevention, especially for immigrants in Canada. Thus, supporting participants' claim that finance for HCV testing and treatment could be a limiting factor to accessing HCV prevention services.

This perceived barrier could be a result of the influence of the public policy level of the SEM.

Also, it could result from an interaction with the physical environment which ought to provide an enabling environment for immigrants to thrive.

5.1.8 Gender-based Barrier to HCV Prevention

Some participants posited that barriers to HCV prevention do not differ based on gender, and that gender may not influence HCV prevention practices of immigrants in Nova Scotia. The participants asserted that HCV affects everybody, and everyone has a role to play in prevention and treatment. This is supported by Pawlotsky et al., (2015), Ng et al., (2016) and Buller-Taylor et al., (2018), when they suggested that interventions should include the selection of all individuals and linking them to care. As the participants noted, gender identity ought not to

show more concern towards their health compared to male-gendered individuals. Thus, male-gendered individuals should be more targeted in health promotion programs. This was indicated as most of the participants felt males are reluctant to discuss their health concerns until it becomes very late. Thus, suggesting that more health programs should be targeted towards men to enable them to be more willing to access health services. As indicated by WHO (2013), gender variations in a given culture may also influence health, illness and patient outcomes.

Also, a few of the participants suggested that immigrants might not be comfortable going to the clinic to discuss issues about a sexually transmitted infection with a differently gendered healthcare provider and thus suggested that there should be a mix of different genders in healthcare settings. According to a scoping review by Ng and Newbold (2011), one of the most pronounced cultural barriers to accessing healthcare by immigrants in Canada is found to be related to physicians' gender.

Furthermore, a few of the participants also identified gender inequality to be a barrier to HCV prevention as unmarried females who test positive for HCV may be viewed as irresponsible. This assertion could result from the influence of the organizational level (healthcare level) and public policy level of the SEM as the healthcare system ought to be devoid of gender bias and policies should be formulated to include gender equity in HCV prevention and care.

5.2 OVERARCHING THEME 2: CULTURALLY RELEVANT STRATEGIES TO ADDRESS THE HCV PREVENTION NEEDS OF IMMIGRANTS IN NON-STIGMATIZING WAYS

Participants suggested various strategies to effectively address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way. Discussion of the emerging subthemes includes: 5.2.1 Training Immigrant Health Educators, Counsellors and Immigrant Community Leaders Most of the participants stated that training immigrant health educators are an important strategy to address the HCV testing and treatment needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way. They further suggested training group leaders in various immigrant minority groups as a point of contact to reach their members. The group leaders will explain to their group members the reasons why they should take preventive measures and assess treatment for those who are positive. This way, they would not feel stigmatized, as they would feel that they are well catered for and that there is a lot of care and concern for their health. This suggestion supports the interpersonal and cultural level of the SEM, which focuses primarily on the influences of significant others, which includes influences of social networks, social support systems and social-cultural groups. When such socio-cultural influencers are present, adherence to recommended health practices is more readily acceptable and accessible (McKenzie et al., 2017). Napier (2014) noted that the disregard of culture in health and healthcare is the single biggest barrier to the global advancement of healthcare delivery worldwide. Therefore, strength can be drawn from the interpersonal and cultural levels of the SEM to help ensure that immigrant social and cultural groups join efforts to raise awareness on HCV prevention among their groups.

5.2.2 Involve Immigrant Organizations in Raising Awareness of HCV Prevention

The majority of the participants suggested that the best way to increase awareness of HCV among immigrants is by incorporating immigrant agencies such as ISANS, YWCA and YMCA to be part of creating awareness on HCV prevention. Thus, ensuring that HCV prevention information is culturally relevant to immigrants. They mentioned that this will facilitate the acceptance and utilization of the information. Majority of the participants mentioned that one of the best ways to ensure that immigrants become aware of HCV and HCV prevention services as well as utilize such services is if they get the information from the ISANS. Participants mentioned that ISANS provides a welcoming and supporting environment for immigrants and, as such, any information provided to them by ISANS is considered relevant to them. They suggested that ISANS should put HCV prevention information in their program for newcomers and that they could help speak to the government to investigate the issue since it affects immigrants. This perfectly aligned with the fourth level of the SEM (community level) stating that Immigrant community organizations like the ISANS in Nova Scotia, serve as locations where health promotion programs can be carried out. ISANS helps to facilitate the engagement of immigrants in various information sessions on capacity building as well as equipping them with information on how to navigate the health system in Nova Scotia. Therefore, drawing strengths from the community level of the SEM will help immigrants get adequate, timely and relevant information on HCV prevention.

Furthermore, the community level of the SEM suggests that community organizations must assist in providing culturally relevant health promotion programs for immigrants who most times, do not benefit from mainstream health services. This can help ensure that immigrants benefit from HCV prevention services, thus limiting the spread of the virus. Lazarus et al. (2018)

agreed that the implementation of a targeted HCV prevention strategy increases early diagnosis and treatment to reduce the burden of chronic HCV among immigrants.

5.2.3 Translation of HCV Prevention Information into Other Immigrant Languages

Another strategy proposed to help address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants is the translation of HCV prevention information into other immigrant languages, as this will ensure proper dissemination of HCV prevention information. This proposed strategy demonstrates the significance of the cultural level and the SEM as the majority of the participants mentioned that they would most likely benefit from HCV prevention information presented to them in their first language. A few participants expressed that they could not properly express their health concerns to health providers because English is not their first language. Thus, HCV knowledge and attitudes gaps are also linked with lower levels of engagement in HCV care, and this contributes to HCV-related morbidity and mortality (Buller-Taylor et al., 2018).

Most of the participants agreed that HCV prevention information should be presented in diverse languages as this will benefit those whose first language is not English; concerning this, various comments were suggested by the participants. For instance, some participants revealed that the language used in disseminating health promotion messages is key to enabling immigrants to understand and act accordingly and hence it should be in a language that they understand. The study participants suggested that HCV prevention information should be translated into some other major languages, like Bahasa Indonesia, Arabic, Mandarin and French. This is in line with the Leggett et al., (2016) study suggesting that information on HCV infection should be accessible and adapted to the unique needs of priority populations. This could help address the barriers associated with low utilization of healthcare settings, especially for those at risk of HCV infection and for people in under-served populations.

Therefore, healthcare providers and the government through public policy must ensure that immigrants receive healthcare in the language and manner that will be relevant to them as, this to a great extent, helps to reduce the sustained disparities in quality and satisfaction of healthcare delivery, health outcomes, and health status of immigrants (Shamsi, 2020).

5.2.4 Cultural Norms

Other participants suggested raising awareness of culturally acceptable norms or practices among immigrants that may increase their risk of HCV to help them see the need to reconsider such practices. They also mentioned that there was also a need to target different minority group leaders to find out what practices they are aware of that could expose them to HCV infection and then put heads together with these group members to find mitigating measures to control the spread of HCV. The published evidence indicates that most immigrant groups have myths about HCV infections, and this could influence their willingness to participate in testing and treatment plans available (Owiti et al., 2015).

The cultural level of the SEM aligns with the suggestions for a need to provide HCV prevention services to Immigrants in culturally acceptable ways. As Ginn and Kulig (2015) noted that, without a proper understanding of each local community, knowledge translation modalities would likely be ineffective and irrelevant to community members, leading to missed opportunities to address health disparities and improve health. Overall, it was suggested that there is a need to improve awareness of HCV in a culturally acceptable way because a lot of people are not aware of HCV.

To conclude, participants in the study made some suggestions to address the various concerns of meeting the HCV information and prevention needs of immigrants in Nova Scotia. They include

the need for more awareness campaigns around HCV prevention in the province, especially among immigrants in ways that do not stigmatize them. To increase the level of awareness of HCV among immigrants, it was suggested that immigrant support centers, especially the ISANS, should make information on HCV prevention available and accessible in their agency as this is the first home for all new immigrants. Hence, there should be an immediate response to make the HCV prevention, testing and counselling information popular in this center so that people can have that information and start making use of these services. Some participants stated that having ISANS as a resource center for immigrants is a blessing, and as a result, they take any information they receive from ISANS very seriously because they are confident that ISANS will provide them with the best settling services. Another suggestion from the participant is the need to share information about HCV prevention in different schools, as a participant indicated that HCV prevention information and services are not available to young people. This, therefore, raises the need to put such information in schools. Furthermore, general healthcare should be easily accessible, as immigrants should know where to access HCV information, how to access it, and the services should be offered for free. This will encourage immigrants to be more willing to access such services. As indicated in the research literature, HCV is preventable and curable, yet rates of new infections are on the increase and services for testing and treatment appear to be under-utilized (Schnirring, 2017). This thus necessitates the urgent need to address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants in Nova Scotia. Also, providing awareness on HCV prevention to everyone, not just immigrants through various mass media such as social media, public media and even in the libraries, will ensure proper dissemination of prevention messages on HCV. Some of the participants suggested the need for free routine HCV screening and treatment, if necessary, for everyone in Canada. They suggested that if HCV testing was targeted at everyone,

immigrants would not feel stigmatized if they were requested to opt for testing. Greenaway et al. (2017) noted that immigrants from intermediate/high HCV prevalence countries are missed in current behavioural risk-based screening programs currently in place as immigrants are less likely to have behavioural risk factors for HCV; hence the need to make HCV testing available to all individuals. This suggestion in part demonstrates the significance of the public policy level of the SEM in addressing the HCV prevention needs of immigrants. If the government recommends HCV testing for all individuals, and ensures that healthcare providers implement it in practice, then individuals at risk of the infection will benefit from HCV prevention services without feeling stigmatized. Another suggested strategy is providing educational resources and counselling. Given this, some participants in the study proposed the provision of educational resources to all in society, especially in schools. They mentioned that this will avoid targeting just immigrants and will in turn help to address HCV prevention, testing and treatment among immigrants in Nova Scotia, thereby improving the overall level of awareness of the younger generations on the prevention, testing and treatment of HCV. In support of this, Lam et al., (2015) reported that to address HCV infection among immigrants, the cause, mode of transmission, risk factors, symptoms, testing options and linkages to care and treatment should be developed in a health education curriculum that will be taught in schools.

Table 1: Synopsis of Findings Through the SEM for Each Emerging Overarching and Sub-theme

Overarching themes $\rightarrow \rightarrow$		Barriers to HCV prevention		Culturally Relevant HCV Prevention		
Sub themes→ ↓	Influencing levels of the SEM	Suggested agent of change	Subthemes → ↓	Influencing Levels of the SEM	Suggested agent of change	
Lack of awareness	Individual, interpersonal, organizational, community, public policy	Immigrants, government, ISANS, HepNS, healthcare providers.	Training immigrant leaders on HCV prevention	Cultural, organizational	Immigrant culture brokers, Healthcare providers	
Lack of access to testing centres	Organizational, public policy	Healthcare providers, mobile outreach street clinics, policy makers	Involve immigrant agencies in creating awareness	Cultural, community, organizational, public policy	ISANS, healthcare providers, government	
Language barrier	Organizational, public policy	Healthcare providers, policy makers	Immigrant languages	Organizational, community, interpersonal, cultural	Healthcare providers, ISANS, HepNS	
Stigmatization	Interpersonal, organizational, community, physical environment, public policy	HepNS, healthcare providers, ISANS, Government	Cultural norms	Interpersonal, organizational, community, cultural	HepNS, healthcare providers, ISANS	
Immigrant priority/finance	Physical environment, public policy	Policy makers, government	Routine HCV testing for all	Public policy	Policy makers	
Concern about immigration status	Public policy	Policy makers	Creating awareness in schools/ social media	Interpersonal, community, public policy	HepNS, ISANS, government	
Gender	Organizational, public policy	Healthcare providers, Government				
Lack of access to a family physician	Public policy	Government				
Healthcare providers lack of awareness	Organizational, public policy	Healthcare providers, policy makers				

Table 1 above shows that the overarching themes were clustered into perceived barriers to HCV prevention and perceived culturally relevant HCV prevention strategies to address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants. These themes were further broken down into sub-themes and the SEM was used to highlight the level to which these sub-themes belong. This helped the researcher to see the specific levels requiring intervention and the stakeholders responsible for addressing the issues presented in each emerging sub-theme.

It is important to mention that all the issues raised by participants impact immigrants (individual level). However, the interventions to address the issues suggest an interconnected effort that includes all influencing agents of the SEM.

In conclusion, this health promotion thesis study was conducted to help realign the current knowledge-based approaches to preventing HCV among a diverse sample of immigrants in Nova Scotia using the SEM as a guide. This study has furthered our understanding of the major barriers and facilitators to HCV prevention as raised by the participants in the study to meet the HCV prevention needs of immigrants in Nova Scotia.

5.3 SIGNIFICANCE AND IMPLICATIONS FOR HEALTH PROMOTION

As indicated at the beginning of this thesis, the SEM is important for this study because it looks at various levels of influence that can impact the behaviour of individuals all the way through public health policy that does not include immigrants in HCV prevention. The influencing levels across the SEM require us as health promoters to look at ways of developing interventions that take into consideration all the levels of influence that determine HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Findings from this study indicate that there is no connection between the public health discourse about HCV being a significant problem in Canada and individual immigrants coming to Nova Scotia and understanding their relative need for HCV prevention. This study revealed that there is a disconnect between the influencing level of the SEM in relation to HCV prevention for immigrants in Nova Scotia. However, an issue such as HCV prevention requires a multi-levelled approach to understanding and addressing the barriers and facilitators to prevention for immigrants. The results from this study have important implications for recommended testing, counselling, and treatment interventions for HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia. Improvement of access to culturally relevant healthcare services and programs on HCV prevention and increased awareness of the importance of HCV testing as a recommended health practice irrespective of immigration status would improve more access to HCV prevention services. Immigrant minority group leaders, immigrant service agencies, government, healthcare providers should provide timely, concise and culturally relevant information on HCV, HCV prevention, testing, counselling and treatment services.

Public health policymakers should provide increased awareness of the importance of HCV testing irrespective of immigration status by improving access to culturally relevant information and services on HCV prevention. Of utmost importance also is that the government recognizes the need to enact policies that will ensure that testing positive to HCV does not negatively impact the success of immigration, which is key to ensuring HCV prevention for immigrants. The government of Canada recently implemented a policy that individuals who are positive for HIV may not be assessed as medically inadmissible to Canada (Government of Canada, 2020).

Considering this from a health promotion point of view, the government of Canada can also

enact such a policy for HCV, which will ensure that individuals who test positive for HCV are not denied entry into the country based on their health status.

Furthermore, considering that the government of Canada has recommended HCV screening for immigrants from HCV endemic regions, it is warranted that healthcare providers recognize the need to initiate early and relevant discussion with immigrants around HCV prevention and make efforts to familiarize themselves with immigrants' route of exposure to HCV. It is important to bear in mind that as a way of preventing the healthy immigrant effect, it is crucial for healthcare providers to engage immigrants early enough in healthcare as well as make conscious efforts to connecting them to relevant social support services.

Additionally, ISANS should assist in delivering timely, concise and culturally relevant information on HCV prevention to immigrants as it has been recognized and suggested by study participants to be a culturally safe place to get relevant information on HCV prevention.

Additionally, the HepNS can support immigrants by creating culturally relevant campaigns around HCV prevention, testing, counselling as well as connecting immigrants to relevant health and social support services for those living with HCV.

Recognizing that HCV prevention for immigrants is filtered through multi-levels of influence, the discipline of health promotion should make efforts to address the cultural and contextual factors that influence HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia.

5.4 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

Given the small nature of the sample size in comparison to the diverse population of immigrants in Nova Scotia, the findings of this research study can not be generalized to the broader population of immigrants in Nova Scotia. Another limitation encountered is that the immigrants

interviewed were well educated so the results of this study may not be comparable with other immigrants in Nova Scotia. However, the findings of this study can provide a glimpse of immigrants' experiences around HCV prevention in Nova Scotia. This could assist with future research in this content area.

5.5 FUTURE RESEARCH

A number of key suggestions for future research emerged from this study. First, future research on HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia could examine the reasons for the disconnect between government policies regarding HCV prevention and actual practice by interviewing health care providers. Second, future research could delve into the influence of race and stigma on HCV prevention among immigrants in Nova Scotia. Finally, future research could explore interviewing immigrants in Nova Scotia who have accessed HCV prevention services to fully understand their experiences around access and utilization of HCV prevention services.

REFERENCES

- [1] Al Shamsi, H., Almutairi, A. G., Al Mashrafi, S., & Al Kalbani, T. (2020). Implications of Language Barriers for Healthcare: A Systematic Review. *Oman Medical Journal*, *35*(2), e122. https://doi.org/10.5001/omj.2020.40
- [2] Asselah, T., Perumalswami, P., & Dieterich, D. (2014). Is Screening Baby Boomers for HCV Enough? A Call to Screen for Hepatitis C Virus in persons From Countries of High Endemicity. *Liver Interventional*, 34(10), 1447-1451.
- [3] Badiee, M., Wang, S. & Creswell, J. (2012). Designing community-based mixed methods research. In Nagata, D., Kohn-Wood, L. & Suzuki, L. (Eds.), *Qualitative strategies for ethnocultural research* (pp. 41–59). American Psychological Association. <u>Https://doi.org/10.1037/13742-003</u>
- [4] Blach, S., Zeuzem, S., & Manns, M. (2017). Polaris Observatory HCV Collaborators. Global prevalence and genotype distribution of hepatitis C virus infection in 2015: a modelling study. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol.*, 2(1), 161–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-1253 (16)30181-9. Medline:28404132
- [5] Bolotin, S., Feld, J., Garber, G., Wong, W., Guerra, F. & Mazzulli, T. (2018). Population-based estimate of hepatitis C virus prevalence in Ontario, Canada. *PLoS One*, *13*(1), e0191184. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191184
- [6] Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77-101.
- [7] Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). *The ecology of human of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Harvard University Press.
- [8] Buller-Taylor, T., Mcguinness, L., Yan, M., & Janjua, N. (2018). Reducing patient and provider knowledge gaps: An evaluation of a community informed hepatitis C online course. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 101(6), 1095-1102.

- [9] Caldwell, H. (2019). Preventing, identifying and treating hepatitis C. Nursing Standard Royal College of Nursing Great Britain. http://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.library.dal.ca/10.7748/ns.2018.e11321
- [10] Canadian Pediatric Society. (2018). *Guide for health professionals working with immigrant and refugee children and youth*. Https://www.kidsnewtocanada.ca/culture/influence
- [11] Canadian Liver Foundation. (2013). Liver disease in Canada: A crisis in the making. An assessment of liver disease in Canada based on available data. Https://www.liver.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/CLF LiverDiseaseInCanada Synopsis E.pdf
- [12] Canadian Liver Foundation. (2021). *Hepatitis C*. Https://www.liver.ca/patients-caregivers/liver-diseases/hepatitis-c/
- [13] Canadian Medical Protective Association. (2014). When medicine and culture intersect. Https://www.cmpa-acpm.ca/en/advice-publications/browse-articles/2014/when-medicine-and-culture-intersect
- [14] CATIE. (2016). *Hepatitis C's impact on Canadian newcomers*. Http://www.catie.ca/en/webinars/hepatitis-c-impact-canadian-immigrants-and-newcomers
- [15] CATIE (n.d.). Canada takes a stand against Viral Hepatitis. Https://www.catie.ca/en/news/canada-takes-stand-against-viral-hepatitis
- [16] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2015). *Testing recommendations for hepatitis c virus infection*. https://www.cdc.gov/hepatitis/hcv/guidelinesc.htm
- [17] Chen, W., & Krahn, M. (2015). Disease burden of chronic Hepatitis c among immigrants in Canada. *Journal of Viral Hepatitis*, 22(1), 1043-1054hj
- [18] Cooper, C., Tharvorn, K., Damian, E., & Corsi, D. (2017). Hepatitis C virus infection outcomes among immigrants to Canada: A retrospective cohort analysis. *Ann Hepatology*, 16(5), 720-726.
- [19] Coppola, N., Alessio, L., Onorato, L., Sagnelli, C., Macera, M., Sagnelli, E., & Pisaturo, M. (2019). Epidemiology and management of hepatitis C virus infections in immigrant populations. *Infectious Diseases of Poverty*, 8(1), 1-10

- [20] Cresswell, J. W. (2013). Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among the Five Approaches. 3rd ed. Sage.
- [21] Cresswell J.W. & Plano Clark, V. (2011). Designing and conducting mixed method research. 2nd ed. Sage.
- [22] Cresswell, W. & Cresswell, J. (2018). Research design: *Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches*. 5th ed. Sage.
- [23] Creswell, J.W., & Poth, C.N. (2018). Qualitative inquiry & research design. Choosing among five approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- [24] DeJonckheere, M., Vaughn, L. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health* 7(1), e000057. Doi: 10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- [25] Eng, E. & Blanchard, L. (2006). Action-oriented community diagnosis: a health education tool. 1990-91. *International Quarterly of Community Health Education*, 26(2):141-58. Doi: 10.2190/8046-2641-7HN3-5637. PMID: 17686721.
- [26] Field, D. (Ed). (2018). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics. Sage
- [27] Gahagan, J., Condran, B., Sharma, S., & Hatchette, T. (2015) HIV point-of-care-testing in Nova Scotia: A Pilot Study Final report.
- http://www.airn.ca/uploads/8/6/1/4/86141358/final_approved_hiv_poct_final_report-3.pdf.
- [28] Ginn, C., & Kulig, J. (2015). Participatory action research with a group of urban First Nations grandmothers: Decreasing inequities through health promotion. *The International Indigenous Policy Journal*, 6(1), 1-12.
- [29] Golden, S. D., McLeroy, K. R., Green, L. W., Earp, J. A. L., & Lieberman, L. D. (2015). Upending the social ecological model to guide health promotion efforts toward policy and environmental change. *Health Education & Behavior*, 42(IS), 8S-14S. Https:// 10.1177/1090198115575098
- [30] Goodson, P. (2010). Theory in health promotion research and practice: Thinking outside the box. Jones and Barlett.

- [31] Government of Canada. (2019). *Report on hepatitis B and C in Canada: 2017*. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/health/publications/diseases-conditions/report-hepatitis-b-c-canada-2017.html
- [32] Grad, R., Thombs, B. & Tonelli, M. (2017). Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care. Recommendations on hepatitis C screening for adults. *CMAJ.* 189(16): E594–604. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.161521. Medline:28438952
- [33] Greenaway, C., Ma, A. T., Kloda, L. A., Klein, M., Cnossen, S., Schwarzer, G., & Shrier, I. (2015). The seroprevalence of hepatitis C antibodies in immigrants and refugees from intermediate and high endemic countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, 10(11). Http://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.library.dal.ca/10.1371/journal.pone.0141715
- [34] Greenaway, C., Azoulay, L., Allard, R., Cox, J., Tran, V. A., Abou Chakra, C., Steele, R., & Klein, M. (2017). A population-based study of chronic hepatitis C in immigrants and non-immigrants in Quebec, Canada. *BMC infectious diseases*, *17*(1), 140. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-017-2242-y
- [35] Greenaway, C., Makarenko, L., Tanveer, F., & Janjua, N. (2018). Addressing hepatitis C in the foreign-born population: A key to hepatitis C virus elimination in Canada. *Canadian Liver Journal*, 1.2(1)
- [36] Guerra, J., Garenne, M., Mohamed, M. & Fontanet, A. (2012). HCV burden of infection in Egypt: results from a nationwide survey. *Journal of Viral Hepat.*, 19(1), 560-567.
- [37] Gushulak, B., Pottie, K., Roberts, J., Torres, S., & DesMeules, M. (2011). Migration and health in Canada: health in the global village. *CMAJ.*, 183(12) E952-E958. Doi: 10.1503/cmaj.090287
- [38] Ha, S., & Timmerman, K. (2018). Awareness and knowledge of hepatitis C among health care providers and the public: A scoping review. *Canada Communicable Disease Report*, 44(7/8), 157-165

- [39] Ha, S., Pogany, L., Wu, J., & Gale-Rowe, M. (2016). Hepatitis C in Canada and the importance of risk-based screening. *Canada Communicable Disease Report, 42*(3), 57-62. Http://ezproxy.library.dal.ca/login?url=https://search-proquest com.ezproxy.library.dal.ca/docview/1792477723?accountid=10406
- [40] Hatzakis, A., Wait, S., Bruix, J. (2011). The state of hepatitis B and C in Europe: report from the hepatitis B and C summit conference. *Journal of Viral Hepatitis*, 18(1), 1-16.
- [41] Hepatitis Outreach Society of Nova Scotia. (2021). *About the Hepatitis Outreach Society of Nova Scotia*. Https://www.hepns.ca/About-Hep-NS.php
- [42] Horwitz, R., Brener, L., Treloar, C., & Sabri, W. (2010). Hepatitis C is an Australian Migrant Community: knowledge of and attitudes towards transmission and infection. *Contemporary Drug Problems*, 1(37), 659
- [43] Hwang, J., Roundtree, A., & Suarez-Almazor, M. (2012). Attitudes toward hepatitis B virus among Vietnamese, Chinese and Korean Americans in the Houston Area, Texas. *Journal of Community Health.* 37(5), 1091–100
- [44] Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada. (2013). Immigration overview: Permanent residents. Canada Permanent residents by source country. Government of Canada, 2015. Http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/resources/statistics/facts2013/permanent/10.asp
- [45] Immigrant Service Association of Nova Scotia. (2021). *Welcome to ISANS*. Https://www.isans.ca/about/
- [46] Israel, B, Checkoway, B., Schulz, A., & Zimmerman, M. (1994). Health education and community empowerment: conceptualisation and measuring perceptions of individuals, organisational and community control. *Health Education Quarterly*, 21(2), 149-170
- [47] Jafferbhoy, H., Miller, M., McIntyre, P., & Dillon F. (2012). The effectiveness of outreach testing for hepatitis C in an immigrant Pakistani population. *Epidemiol Infect.*, *140*(1), 1048–53. Https://doi.org/10.1017/ S095026881100152X. Medline:21854668
- [48] Krajden, M., Cook, D. & Janjua, N. (2018). Contextualizing Canada's hepatitis C virus epidemic. *Canadian Liver Journal*, 1(4); 218-30. https://doi.org/10.3138/ canlivj.2018-0011

- [49] Krajden, M., Yu, A., Cook, D., Kuo, M., Alvarez, M., Tyndall M., & Janjua N. (2015). Hepatitis C virus (HCV) mortality patterns in the British Columbia Hepatitis Testers Cohort (BC-HTC): *The Liver Meeting San Francisco. The American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, 1*(1)
- [50] Kirmayer, L. & Jarvis, G. (n.d.). Culturally Responsive Services as a Path to Equity in Mental Healthcare. *Healthcare Papers*, 18(2)
- [51] Lam, B., Jeffers, T., Younoszai, Z., Fazel, Y. & Younossi, Z. (2015). The changing landscape of hepatitis C virus therapy: focus on interferon-free treatment. *Therapy Advan Gastroenterol*, 8(5), 298–312.
- [52] Langille, D. & Rodgers, W. M. (2010). Exploring the influence of a social ecological model on school-based physical activity. *Health Education & Behavior*, *37*(6), 879-894.
- [53] Lazarus, J., Safreed-Harmon, K., Thursz, M., Dillon J., El-Sayed, M., Elsharkawy, A., Hatzakis, A, Jadoul, M., Prestileo, T., Razavi, H., Rockstroh, J., Wiktor, S. & Colombo, M. (2018). The Micro-Elimination Approach to Eliminating Hepatitis C: Strategic and Operational Considerations. *Seminars in Liver Disease*, *38*(3):181-192.
- [54] Leggett, L., Coward, S., Soril, L., Weaver, C., MacKean, G., Noseworthy T., & Clement, F. (2016). *Hepatitis C screening*. Https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/94508e51-c9ae-4777-971f-3484860f7ede/resource/cbb2a13f-2a0f-428d-b3e2-5af1c6d514d1/download/ahtdp-hepatitisc-screening-hta-report-2016.pdf.
- [55] Manning, E. (2010). Infected Deviants: Reading Epidemiology as Bio-power in Men Who Have Sex with Men (MSM) Research. *Canadian Review of Social Policy/Revue Canadianne De Politique Sociale, (63-64).*
- [56] McGowan CE, Fried MW. (2012). Barriers to hepatitis C treatment. *Liver Int.*, 32(1), 151–156.
- [57] McKenzie, F., Neiger, B. & Thackeray, R. (2017). *Planning, implementing and evaluating health promotion programs*. Pearson (7th ed.). (pp. 183-184)
- [58] McLeroy, K., Bibeau, D., Steckler, A., & Glanz, K. (1988). An ecological perspective on health promotion programs. *Health education quarterly*, *15*(4), 351-378

- [59] Mertens, D. (2010). Research and evaluation in education and psychology: Integrating diversity with quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods. (3rd ed.). Sage
- [60] Mikkonen, J., & Raphael, D. (2010). Social determinants of health: The Canadian facts. York University Press.
- [61] Myers, R., Ramji, A., Bilodeau, M., Wong, S., & Feld, J. (2012). An update on the management of hepatitis C: consensus guidelines from the Canadian Association for the Study of the Liver. *Canadian Journal of Gastroenterology*, 26(6), 359–375.
- [62] Myers, R. P., Krajden, M., Bilodeau, M., Kaita, K., Marotta, P., Peltekian, K., Ramji, A., Estes, C., Razavi, H., & Sherman, M. (2014). Burden of disease and cost of chronic hepatitis C infection in Canada. *Canadian journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, 28(5), 243–250. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/317623
- [63] Naghdi, R., Seto, K., Klassen, C., Emokpare, D., Conway, B., Kelley, M., Yoshida, E., & Shah, H. (2017). A Hepatitis C Educational Needs Assessment of Canadian Healthcare Providers. The *Canadian Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology*, 1(5324290)
- [64] Napier, A., Ancarno, C., Butler, B., Calabrese, J., Chater, A., Chatterjee, H., Guesnet, F., Horne, R., Jacyna, S., Jadhav, S., Macdonald, A., Neuendorf, U., Parkhurst, A., Reynolds, R., Scambler, G., Shamdasani, S., Smith, S., Stougaard-Nielsen, J., Thomson, L., ... Woolf K. (2014). *Culture and health. Lancet*, 384(9954), 1607-39.
- [65] National Aboriginal Health Organization, (2015). *Cultural competency and safety: A first nations Inuit and Metis context and guidelines for health professionals*.

 Http://www.naho.ca/documents/naho/publications/UofT2007.PDF.
- [66] Ng, C., & Newbold, K. (2011). Health care providers' perspectives on the provision of prenatal care to immigrants. *Cult Health Sex.* 13(1), 561–74.
- [67] O'Hara, G. A., McNaughton, A. L., Maponga, T., Jooste, P., Ocama, P., Chilengi, R., Mokaya, J., Liyayi, M. I., Wachira, T., Gikungi, D. M., Burbridge, L., O'Donnell, D., Akiror, C. S., Sloan, D., Torimiro, J., Yindom, L. M., Walton, R., Andersson, M., Marsh, K., ... Matthews, P. C. (2017). Hepatitis B virus infection as a neglected tropical disease. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 11(10), e0005842.

- [68] Ortiz E, Scanlon B, Mullens A, Durham J. (2020). Effectiveness of Interventions for Hepatitis B and C: A Systematic Review of Vaccination, Screening, Health Promotion and Linkage to Care Within Higher Income Countries. *Journal of Community Health*, 45(1):201-218.
- [69] Owiti, A., Greenhalgh, T., Sweeney, L., Foster, G., & Bhui, K. (2015). Illness perceptions and explanatory models of viral hepatitis B & C among immigrants and refugees: a narrative systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, *1*(15), 151.
- [70] Pathak, V., Jena, B., & Kalra, S. (2013). Qualitative research. *Perspectives in clinical research*, 4(3), 192. https://doi.org/10.4103/2229-3485.115389.
- [71] Pawlotsky, J., Feld, J., Zeuzem, S., Hoofnagle, H. (2015). "From non-A, non-B hepatitis to hepatitis C virus cure". *Journal of Hepatology, 62*(1), S87-S99.
- [72] Pottie, K., Greenaway, C., Feightner J., Welch, V., Swinkels, H., Rashid, M., Narasiah, L., Kirmayer, L., Ueffing, E., MacDonald, N., Hassan, G., McNally, M., Khan, K., Buhrmann, R., Dunn, S., Dominic, A., E. McCarthy, A., Gagnon, A., Rousseau, C., . . . Coauthors of the Canadian Collaboration for Immigrant and Refugee Health. (2011). Evidence-based clinical guidelines for immigrants and refugees. *CMAJ.*, 183(12), E824-925.
- [73] Public health Ontario. (2014). Recommendations for the Public Health Response to Hepatitis C in Ontario Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee on Communicable Diseases. Retrieved from https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/recommendations-hepc-response.pdf?la=en
- [74] Sallis, J. F., Owen, N., & Fisher, E. B. (2008). Ecological models of health behavior. In K. Glanz, B. K. Rimer, & K. Viswanath (Eds.), *Health behavior and health education: Theory, research, and practice (4th ed.)*. Jossey-Bass.
- [75] Savin-Baden, M., & Major, C. (2013). *Qualitative Research: The Essential Guide to Theory and Practice*. Routledge.
- [76] Schanzer, D., Paquette, D., & Lix, L. (2014). Screen for Hepatitis C Virus in Persons from Countries of High Endemicity. *Liver Int.*, 1(34).

- [77] Schanzer, D., Pogany, L., Aho, J., Tomas, K., Gale-Rowe, M., Kwong, J., Janjua. N. & Feld, J. (2018). Impact of availability of direct-acting antivirals for hepatitis C on Canadian hospitalization rates, 2012-2016. *Can Community Dis Rep.*, 44(7/8), 150-156.
- [78] Schnirring, L. (2017). Studies show hepatitis C test rates low despite effective new treatments. cidrap.umn.edu/news-perspective/2017/03/studies-show-hepatitis-c-test-rates-low-despite-effective-new-treatments
- [79] Shah, H., Heathcote, J., & Feld, J. J. (2013). A Canadian screening program for hepatitis C: is now the time? *Canadian Medical Association journal*, 185(15), 1325–1328. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.121872
- [80] Simich, L., Jackson, B. (2011). Social determinants of immigrant health in Canada: what makes some immigrants healthy and others not? *Health Policy Research Bulletin*, 17(1), 26-28
- [81] Simons-Morton, B., McLeroy, K. & Wendel, M. (Eds.). (2012). *Behavior theory in health promotion practice and research*. Jones & Bartlett learning.
- [82] Skeer. M, Ladin, K., Wilkins, L., Landy, D. & Stopka, J. (2018). 'Hep C's like the common cold': Understanding barriers along the HCV care continuum among young people who inject drugs. *Drug Alcohol Depend*, 190(1) 246-254.
- [83] Smith B., Morgan, L., Beckett, G., Falck-Ytter, Y., Holtzman, D., & Ward, J. (2012). Hepatitis C Virus Testing of Persons Born During 1945 to 1965: Recommendations from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Ann Intern Med.*, *I*(1).
- [84] Statistics Canada. (2017). *Immigration and ethnocultural diversity: key results from the 2016 Census*. http://www.statcan.gc.ca/daily-quotidien/171025/dq171025beng.htm
- [85] Statistics Canada. (2019). *Nova Scotia Age distributions by broad age groups and sex 2016*. Https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/fogs-spg/Facts-PR-Eng.cfm?TOPIC=2&LANG=Eng&GK=PR&GC=12.
- [86] Suijkerbuijk, A., Koopsen, J., De Man, R., Mangen, M., De Melker, H., Polder, J., & Veldhuijzen, I. (2018). Cost-effectiveness of screening for chronic hepatitis B and C among migrant populations in a low endemic country. *PLoS One*, *13*(11), E0207037.

- [87] Tanveer, F. (2017). *Hepatitis C in Canadian immigrants and newcomers: Why are hepatitis C rates higher in these populations*. Https://www.catie.ca/en/pif/spring-2017/hepatitis-c-canadian-immigrants-and-newcomers-why-are-hepatitis-c-rates-higher-these-populations.
- [88] The Association of Faculties of Medicine of Canada (2021). *Cultural competence and communication*. Https://phprimer.afmc.ca/en/part-i/chapter-3/
- [89] The Canadian Network on Hepatitis C. (2019). *Blueprint to inform Hepatitis C elimination efforts in Canada*.

Https://www.canhepc.ca/sites/default/files/media/documents/blueprint_hcv_2019_05.pdf

- [90] The Public Health Agency of Canada. (2013). *Canadian Guidelines on Sexually Transmitted Infections: Section 6 Specific populations*. http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/std-mts/sti-its/cgsti-ldcits/section-6-1-eng.php
- [91] The Public Health Agency of Canada. (2016). *Report on Hepatitis B and C in Canada*. Https://www.canada.ca/en/services/health/publications/diseases-conditions/report-hepatitis-b-c-canada-2016.html
- [92] The Public Health Agency of Canada. (2018). Reducing the health impact of sexually transmitted and blood-borne infections in Canada by 2030: A pan-Canadian STBBI framework for action. Https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/infectious-diseases/ sexual-health-sexually-transmitted-infections/reports-publications/sexually-transmitted-blood-borneinfections-action-framework.html
- [93] Treloar, C., Rance, J. & Backmund, M. (2013). Understanding barriers to hepatitis C virus care and stigmatization from a social perspective. *Clin Infect Dis.*, *57*(2) S51-5.
- [94] Tremblay, C., & Hall, B. (2014). Learning from community-university research partnerships: A Canadian study on community impact and conditions for success. *International Journal of Action Research*, 10(3), 376-404.
- [95] Trubnikov, M., Yan, P. & Archibald, C. (2011). Estimated prevalence of Hepatitis c virus infection in Canada. *Canadian communicable Disease Report*, 40(19).
- [96] Trubnikov, M., Yan, P., & Archibald, C. (2014). Estimated prevalence of hepatitis C virus infection in Canada, 2011. *Canada Communicable Disease Rep* 40(19), 429-36.

- [97] United States Department of Health and Human Services (2021). *Cultural respect*. Https://www.nih.gov/institutes-nih/nih-office-director/office-communications-public-liaison/clear-communication/cultural-respect
- [98] Waldron, I. (2018). The ENRICH Project- Blurring the Borders between Community and the Ivory. *Kalfou*, 5(2).
- [99] Waldron, I. (2018). There's something in the water. Environmental racism in indigenous & black communities. Fernwood Publishing.
- [100] Wilkins, C. (2011). Clinical Case: Communicating Results of Community-Based Participatory Research. *American Medical Association Journal of Ethics*, *13*(2): 81-8.
- [101] Woolf, N. & Silver, C. (2018). *Qualitative analysis using NVivo: The five-level QDA method.* Taylor and Francis group.
- [102] World health organisation. (2019). *Hepatitis C key fact*. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/hepatitis-c
- [103] World Health Organization. (2017). Culture matters: Using a cultural contexts of health approach to enhance policymaking.
- Https://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0009/334269/14780_World-Health-Organisation_Context-of-Health_TEXT-AW-WEB.pdf
- [104] World Health Organization. (2016). *Global Health Sector Strategy on Viral Hepatitis* 2016-2021: towards ending viral hepatitis. Http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/246177/1/WHO-HIV-2016.06-eng.pdf?ua=1
- [105] World Health Organization. (2016). *Health Promotion*. Https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/health-promotion
- [106] World Health Organization. (2013). "Gender, Women and Health." Http://www.who.int/gender/genderandhealth/en/index.html
- [107] Yu, A., Spinelli, J., Cook, D., Buxton, J., & Krajden, M. (2013). Mortality among British Columbians testing for hep c antibody. *BMC Public Health*, *13*(1), 291.

[108] Zimmerman, C., Kiss, L., & M. Hossain, M. (2011). Migration and health: A framework for 21st century policymaking. *PLoS Med, 8*(5), e1001034, 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001034 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cld.2017.03.007.

APPENDIX A AMENDED SUPPORT LETTER

January 14, 2021

This letter is to confirm the support of the Immigrant Services Association of Nova Scotia (ISANS) for the research project entitled Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to Hepatitis C Virus Prevention among a Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada. ISANS has met with the researcher, Lilian Omorefe and we have agreed to support her recruitment of participants by promoting her research to our clients through our various communications channels.

ISANS' mission is to welcome immigrants and to work in partnership to offer services and create opportunities that enable them to participate fully in Canadian life. As the leading deliverer of settlement services in Atlantic Canada, ISANS provides the full range of programs and services to 10,000+ immigrant clients annually in over 100 communities across Nova Scotia.

We have already informed our clients in the online language class about this project and have shared the recruitment poster Lilian has developed to explain her project. We will now distribute the information through our website, Instagram, Twitter and Facebook pages in order to reach a larger group of potential participants.

In this way, we hope to contribute to the success of this project, which we consider to be an important health promotion initiative for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Sincerely	,	



July 16, 2020

This letter is to confirm the support of the Immigrant Services Association of Nova Scotia (ISANS) for the research project entitled Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to Hepatitis C Virus Prevention among a Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada. ISANS has met with the researcher, Lilian Omorefe and we have agreed to support her recruitment of participants by introducing her to some of our clients through our language programs.

ISANS' mission is to welcome immigrants and to work in partnership to offer services and create opportunities that enable them to participate fully in Canadian life. As the leading deliverer of settlement services in Atlantic Canada, ISANS provides the full range of programs and services to 10,000+ immigrant clients annually in over 100 communities across Nova Scotia.

This year classes are continuing online during July and August, so we will inform clients in the upper level classes and share the flyer Lilian has developed to explain her project. Then we will arrange a time for her to meet interested learners online, describe her project in more detail and respond to questions.

In this way, we hope to contribute to the success of this project, which we consider to be an important health promotion initiative for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Sincerely,
- Ur
Chief Executive Officer

APPENDIX B ETHICS APPROVAL LETTER

REB # 2020-5294 Amendment Approval









Health Sciences Research Ethics Board Amendment Approval

January 21, 2021

Lilian Omorefe

Health\School of Health and Human Performance

Dear Lilian,

REB #: 2020-5294

Project Title: Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to HCV Prevention Among A Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada

The Health Sciences Research Ethics Board has reviewed your amendment request and has approved this amendment request effective today, January 21, 2021.

Effective March 16, 2020: Notwithstanding this approval, any research conducted during the COVID-19 public health emergency must comply with federal and provincial public health advice as well a directives from Dalhousie University (and/or other facilities or jurisdictions where the research will occur) regarding preventing the spread of COVID-19.

Sincerely,

APPENDIX C AMENDED RECRUITMENT POSTER

Research in Approaches to Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) Prevention Among a Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada.

Are you an immigrant in Nova Scotia?

☐ We are interested in your perception and experiences on HCV prevention in Nova Scotia.

You would be asked to participate in a one-on-one interview with the researcher.

This information will help to determine the best ways in which the immigrant population living in Nova Scotia can access HCV information on prevention, counselling, testing and treatment, as well as benefit from HCV prevention programs.

Your participation is voluntary, and it will take approximately 90 minutes.

The inclusion criteria to determine eligibility to participate in the study will include the following:

- ❖ Immigrants in Nova Scotia who has a Permanent Residency status in Canada.
- ❖ Immigrants in Nova Scotia that are from East Asia and Pacific, East Europe, Central Asia,
 Latin America, Caribbean, Middle East, North Africa, or Sub-Saharan Africa.
- ❖ Immigrants who have lived in Nova Scotia for 3 years or less.
- ❖ Immigrants within the age range of 21-50.

- ❖ Immigrants in Nova Scotia irrespective of gender identity.
- ❖ Immigrants registered in the upper-level class English language program of the ISANS.

❖ Immigrants registered with the ISANS who can speak and understand English.

Exclusion Criteria

Immigrants that do not meet the above criteria will be excluded from the study and who are known to the researcher and supervisor will be excluded from the study.

known to the researcher and supervisor will be excluded from the study.
❖ If you are interested in the study, you will need to contact the researcher by sending an
email indicating your interest and eligibility to participate, region you migrated from (fo
selection purpose only) (approximately 2weeks after you email the researcher)
☐ A ZOOM invite link will be emailed to eligible participants by the researcher to join the
one-on-one interview.
In appreciation for your time, you will be sent a \$25 President Choice (PC) eGift card via email
This study has been reviewed by and received ethics clearance through the Dalhousie University
Research Ethics Committee.
☐ If you have any concern or questions, please contact Lilian Omorefe (student researcher)
N.B: Please do not publicly respond or tag anyone over any social media platform to ensure
privacy/confidentiality.
Thank you.

APPENDIX D INFORMED CONSENT FORM



Project title: Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to Prevent Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) Among Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Lead researcher: Lilian Omorefe, MA. Health Promotion student, Dalhousie University.

Other researchers (Student supervisor)

Dr. Jacqueline Gahagan, Full Professor, Health Promotion Division, Dalhousie University.

The student researcher is funding the study.

Participation in this research is voluntary.

We invite you to take part in a research study being conducted by Lilian Omorefe, who is a master student at Dalhousie University. Choosing whether to take part in this research is entirely your choice. Your access to services will not be negatively impacted if you decide not to participate in the research. The information below tells you about what is involved in the research, what you will be asked to do and about any benefit, risk, inconvenience or discomfort that you might experience.

You should discuss any questions you have about this study with the researcher, Lilian Omorefe. Please ask as many questions as you like. If you have questions later, please contact the researcher.

91

Purpose and Outline of the Research Study

You are being invited to participate in a study that seeks to assess ways of preventing Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) in Nova Scotia. HCV is a blood-borne infection and if left untreated can result in liver damage and death because most people infected do not show symptoms. We believe that you can help us by telling us what you know both about the Hepatitis C Virus and about the ways we can jointly work to reduce its spread in our community. We want to learn what the barriers to HCV prevention are and whether these barriers differ for different gender. We want to learn about the best approach we can adopt to help prevent the spread of HCV and how we can jointly advocate for the design of a more culturally relevant HCV prevention plan for immigrants in Nova Scotia to overcome the perceived barriers to prevention. We also want to know more about strategies that can be utilized to effectively address the HCV prevention needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way.

We feel that your experience as an immigrant in Nova Scotia can contribute much to our understanding and knowledge of the best ways to prevent the spread of HCV as well as assist in designing more relevant HCV prevention plans suitable for immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Who Can Take Part in the Research Study (inclusion and exclusion criteria)

You may participate in the study if you are an:

- Immigrant in Nova Scotia who has a Permanent Residency status in Canada.
- Immigrant in Nova Scotia that is from East Asia and Pacific, East Europe, Central Asia, Latin America, Caribbean, Middle East, North Africa, or Sub-Saharan Africa.
- Immigrant who has lived in Nova Scotia for three (3) years or less.

- Immigrant within the age range of 21-50 years.
- Immigrant in Nova Scotia irrespective of your gender identity
- Immigrant who is registered in the Upper-level English language class of the ISANS.
- Immigrant who is registered with the ISANS who speak and understand English.

You can not participate if you are an:

• Immigrant who is not under the age range specified, and who has lived in Nova Scotia for more than three (3) years. Also, immigrants who do not have a Permanent Resident status and who are not in the regions specified cannot participate in the study. Also, immigrants who are known to the researcher and supervisor cannot participate in the study.

What You Will Be Asked to Do

If you consider yourself eligible for the study based on the inclusion and exclusion criteria mentioned above, and you are interested in participating, you will be required to email the researcher indicating your interest and eligibility to participate, region you migrated from and preferred time to join in the interview (approximately 2weeks after you indicate your interest to participate. You will indicate the region you migrated from, and this will be used for selection purposes only and this information will not be used to identify you nor analyze your data collected. The reason you are being asked to indicate the region you migrated from, is to ensure that the researcher does not select more than 2 participants from each region mentioned above.

You will be required to participate in ONCE in a one-on-one interview that will be held via an online platform (ZOOM) due to the current COVID-19 pandemic. You will be required to orally

consent to participate in the study by responding with either a yes or no after the script has been read out to you by the researcher before proceeding with the interview.

You will be required to respond verbally to the demographic survey questions contained in the interview question guide and this will be read out to you by the researcher at the start of the interview. Thereafter, you will be required to respond to the interview questions. Please be informed that response to the questions is optional, and responses are strictly confidential, thus, you can refuse to answer any questions that you may be uncomfortable answering.

The maximum amount of time you could spend participating in this study is 90minutes.

You will also be required to give oral consent/permission to the researcher to use your anonymous quotes.

Possible Benefits

Participating in the study might not benefit you directly, but you might learn things that will benefit the immigrant population in Nova Scotia, as the findings of this research will assist with realigning the current HCV prevention gaps for immigrant populations living in Nova Scotia.

Risks

The risks associated with this study are minimal. There are potential risks involved in using zoom for this study (such as rerouting calls to the US when the Toronto center goes offline), this can bridge the privacy and security of data. Please be informed of this potential risk involved if the server goes off-line. However, again, this issue can be mitigated by disabling your video before joining the zoom meeting to prevent facial identification. Your video will be disabled by

the researcher before joining the zoom interview meeting and you are required to join the meeting with a name that is not your real name (coded name).

Also, be informed that your access to services will not be negatively impacted if you choose to withdraw from the study. To lessen the degree of stress you might feel during the interview, please be informed that there is an HCV support line that you can reach out to on your own if you need to. This 24-hour support line (902-210-6168) is managed by the Hepatitis Society of Nova Scotia (HEPNS), a registered Non-Governmental Agency in Nova Scotia. The HEPNS provides counselling and support services to individuals in Nova Scotia, around HCV prevention. You can call or send a text to the number.

Compensation / Reimbursement

It is hoped that you will not incur any expenses relating to the study during the study period. To thank you for your time, the researcher will send you a link to a \$25 Presidents Choice (PC) eGift card sent to you via email at the end of your interview. If you decide to stop participating in the study, you will still get this compensation for your involvement so far.

How your information will be protected

Privacy: The persons who will know your identity (their email address and region you originated from) is the student researcher and the supervisor. The interviews will be audio recorded using a voice memo for iPhone and it will be transferred to the researcher's encrypted and password-protected laptop using a cable. Thereafter, the audio recording will be permanently deleted immediately. Data will be put on the Dalhousie OneDrive for storage and save keeping. The Researcher will ensure that the interviews do not automatically sync to the cloud.

Confidentiality

The researcher will not be sharing information about you with anyone outside of the research team (researcher and research supervisor). Participants in the study will be unknown to the researcher and supervisor.

The information that we collect will be audio-recorded and kept private in an encrypted password-protected computer. You will be de-identified during the transcribing of your interview data. The researcher will disable your zoom video before joining the interview. The Researcher will ensure that direct or indirect identifier such as your face, name, date of birth, the home address, is removed before joining the meeting. Please be informed to join the interview meeting with a coded name (not your real name). Please be informed not to publicly respond or tag anyone over any social media platform to ensure privacy and confidentiality.

During the study, all electronic records will be kept secure in an encrypted file on the researcher's password-protected computer. It will not be shared with or given to anyone without your consent. Only the researcher will be able to record the zoom meeting. You will also be required to give consent to the researcher to use your anonymous quotes.

Limits to confidentiality

There is also a little more information you need to understand before participating in an interview over Zoom. To protect your privacy, zoom meetings are encrypted but, like all forms of encryption, this encryption is not fully guaranteed. Furthermore, Zoom retains only basic information about participants' technical information, including the user's IP address, OS details, and device details for troubleshooting and admin reporting. Zoom does not share customer data with third parties and does not engage in monitoring, viewing, or tracking of the video or audio

content of video meetings. The above practices will not completely prevent the risk of data scrutiny by parties other than the researchers, but they will help to significantly reduce this risk. Also, note that Zoom calls are routed through Canadian servers unless you are outside of Canada, or the Canadian data center goes offline. If the server goes off, the meeting may be routed through servers in the United States and this can lead to a slight chance that information about the meeting may be accessed by U.S. government agencies (e.g., National Security Agency, Department of Homeland Security).

Therefore, to mitigate this risk, the researcher will disable your video before joining the interview to prevent facial identification. The meeting will be set to allow only the researcher to start, stop and record the meeting. You are required to join the meeting with a coded number.

Data retention

The audio recording will be deleted by the researcher immediately after it has been transferred to the researchers' encrypted, password protected laptop. All data collected both qualitative and quantitative will be stored electronically. Copies of the audio files will be deleted after transcription. All your data collected and stored will be permanently deleted at the end of the study period, tentatively July 2021.

If You Decide to Stop Participating

You can leave the study at any point and can skip any questions during data collection if do not wish to answer without any implications. Be informed also that you are allowed up to one week after your interview to remove your data from the study as by this time transcription and analysis will have started to occur. Combined de-identified results from the interview will be shared to

show more general trends, as these data will be analyzed and presented as an aggregate. You can email the researcher to remove and delete your data 1 week after your interview.

How to Obtain Results

A lay summary report on the key result (anonymized and deidentified) of the study will be sent to ISANS by email. ISANS will be responsible for sharing the results with the participants by posting the results of the study on their website at the end of the study.

Questions

We are happy to talk with you about any questions or concerns you may have about your participation in this research study. Please contact researcher, Lilian Omorefe or Supervisor, Jacqueline at any time with questions, comments, or concerns about the research study.

You may also wish to voice concern about the research to the university. If you have any ethical concerns about your participation in this research, you may also contact Research Ethics, Dalhousie University.

Oral Informed consent script

Project Title: Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to Prevent Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) Among A Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia.

Lead Researcher: Lilian Omorefe, MA. Health Promotion student, Dalhousie University.

The researcher has read the explanation about this study. I understand that if I am interested in the study, I am required to give oral consent to the researcher to participate in the study. I have been given the opportunity to discuss it and my questions have been answered to my satisfaction. I understand that I have been asked to take part in a one-on-one interview that will occur online

via ZOOM which is acceptable to me, and that the interview will be audio recorded by only the researcher. I agree to take part in this study. My participation is voluntary, and I understand that I am free to withdraw from the study at any time and can skip any questions during data collection if I do not wish to answer without any implications. I also understand that I am allowed up to one week after the interview to remove my data from the study.

week after the interview to remove my data from the study.
Therefore, do you orally consent to participate in the study?
□Yes □No
Do you understand and agree that direct quotes from your interview may be used without
identifying you (you can still participate if you select no)
□Yes □No

APPENDIX E DEMOGRAPHIC SURVEY AND INTERVIEW QUESTION GUIDE

Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to HCV Prevention Among a Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada.

Demographic Questions: We are collecting basic demographic data to give us a better understanding of participants in this research. All questions are optional, and your responses are strictly confidential. Please respond with a (YES) to the response that best describes you or answer as appropriate.

1)	Please indicate your age range
a)	21-30
b)	31-40
c)	41-50
d)	Prefer not to answer
2)	Please indicate your gender
a)	Male
b)	Female
c)	Other (please specify):
d)	Choose not to specify:
3)	What is your highest level of COMPLETED education?

Elementary School

a)

b)	Junior High School
c)	High School
d)	College
e)	Bachelor's degree
f)	Master's degree
g)	Doctorate Degree
f)	Other
g)	Prefer not to specify
4)	How many years have you lived in Nova Scotia?
a)	Less than 1 year
b)	1-2 years
c)	2-3 years
5)	What is your marital status?
a)	Single
b)	Married
c)	Separated/divorced
d)	Other (Please specify):
e)	Prefer not to specify

Research Instrument (Interview question guide)

Realigning Current Knowledge-Based Approaches to Hepatitis C Virus Prevention Among A Diverse Sample of Immigrants in Nova Scotia, Canada.

Interview Questions Guide

- 1. Tell me about your experience assessing HCV prevention services?
- 2. What would you describe as the factors that can prevent immigrants from accessing HCV prevention services?
 - 3. What are your thoughts on gender affecting access to HCV prevention services?
- 4. What strategies can be utilized to effectively address the HCV prevention, testing and treatment needs of immigrants in a non-stigmatizing way?
- 5. From your perspective or experience, what HCV prevention information is available to the immigrant populations in Nova Scotia?
- 6. From your perspective, what HCV prevention information can be culturally relevant for immigrants in Nova Scotia?
- 7. Do you have any other comments you would like to make about meeting the HCV prevention and information needs of immigrants to Nova Scotia?

Thank you for your time and interest in this study.

APPENDIX F DEMOGRAPHIC DATA TABLE

Participants Demographic Table

Participants	Age Range	Gender	Years in Nova Scotia	Marital Status	Educational Qualification
Elizabeth	31-40	Female	1-2	Married	Bachelor's degree
АВ	31-40	Male	2-3	Single	Bachelor's degree
АЈ	41-50	Female	2-3	Married	College degree
Boom	31-40	Female	2-3	Married	Bachelor's degree
Vera	41-50	Female	1-2	Married	Master's degree
Zizi	31-40	Transgender	2-3	Married	Bachelor's degree
14	31-40	Female	2-3	Married	Master's degree
Snowy	41-50	Female	2-3	Married	Bachelor's
AK	31-40	Male	2-3	Single	Master's degree
Tee	21-30	Male	Less than 1	Divorced	College degree